

Sydney Children's Hospital Stage 1 and Minderoo Children's Comprehensive Cancer Centre (SCH1 & MCCCC) – Construction Noise & Vibration Management Sub Plan (CNVMSP)

**John Holland Pty Ltd** 

Level 3, 65 Pirrama Road, Pyrmont, NSW, 2009

Report number: 220286 - SCH1 & MCCCC - CNVMSP – R5 Date: 13 September 2022 Version: Updated with Comments

Project Number: 220228 SCH1-PWN-AC-RP-91-XX003



#### **DOCUMENT CONTROL**

Project Name	Sydney Children's Hospital Stage 1 and Minderoo Children's Comprehensive Cancer Centre (SCH1 & MCCCC) – Construction Noise & Vibration Management Sub Plan (CNVMSP)	
Project Number	220286	
Report Reference	220286 - SCH1 & MCCCC - CNVMSP - R5 [SCH1-PWN-AC-RP-91-XX003]	
Client:	John Holland Pty Ltd	

Revision	Description	Reference	Date	Prepared	Checked	Authorised
1	For Review	220286 - SCH1 & CCCC - CNVMSP - R1	15 <sup>th</sup> June 2022	Matthew Furlong	Matthew Furlong	-
2	For Information	220286 - SCH1 & CCCC - CNVMSP - R2	19 <sup>th</sup> June 2022	Matthew Furlong	Matthew Furlong	Ben White
3	For Submission	220286 - SCH1 & CCCC - CNVMSP - R3	20 <sup>th</sup> June 2022	Matthew Furlong	Matthew Furlong	Ben White
4	Updated with Comments	220286 - SCH1 & MCCCC - CNVMSP - R4	14 <sup>th</sup> July 2022	Matthew Furlong	Matthew Furlong	Ben White
5	Updated with Comments	220286 - SCH1 & MCCCC - CNVMSP - R5	13 <sup>th</sup> September 2022	Matthew Furlong	Matthew Furlong	Ben White

PREPARED BY:

Pulse White Noise Acoustics Pty Ltd ABN 95 642 886 306 Level 5, 73 Walker Street, North Sydney, 2060 1800 4 PULSE

> This report has been prepared by Pulse White Noise Acoustics Pty Ltd with all reasonable skill, care and diligence, and taking account of the timescale and resources allocated to it by agreement with the John Holland Pty Ltd. Information reported herein is based on the interpretation of data collected, which has been accepted in good faith as being accurate and valid.

This report is for the exclusive use of John Holland Pty Ltd No warranties or guarantees are expressed or should be inferred by any third parties. This report may not be relied upon by other parties without written consent from Pulse White Noise Acoustics.

This report remains the property of Pulse White Noise Acoustics Pty Ltd until paid for in full by the client, John Holland Pty Ltd.

Pulse White Noise Acoustics disclaims any responsibility to the Client and others in respect of any matters outside the agreed scope of the work.



# TABLE OF CONTENTS

1	INTR	DUCTION
	1.1	Condition Satisfaction
	1.2	Development Overview
	1.3	Construction Period7
	1.4	Site Layout
2	EXIS	NG ACOUSTIC ENVIRONMENT 11
3	NOIS	AND VIBRATION CRITERIA
	3.1	SSD 10831778 Development Consent – Schedule 2 Conditions
	3.2	Construction Noise Criteria243.2.1NSW EPA Interim Construction Noise Guideline (ICNG) – DECC 2009243.2.2Construction Traffic Noise Criteria26
	3.3	/ibration Criteria273.3.1Human Comfort.273.3.2Building Contents and Structure.283.3.3Sensitive Scientific and Medical Equipment303.3.4Transport for New South Wales (TfNSW) Rail Infrastructure Vibration Criteria.31
	3.4	Ground-Borne Noise Criteria
4	NOIS	AND VIBRATION ASSESSMENT
	4.1	Construction Noise Assessment
	4.2	Construction Traffic Noise Assessment
	4.3	/ibration Assessment
5	NOIS	AND VIBRATION MANAGEMENT PLAN
	5.1	Acoustic Management Procedures425.1.1Summary of Management Procedures425.1.2Allocation of Noise Management Procedures435.1.3Allocation of Vibration Management Procedures43
	5.2	Site Specific Noise Mitigation Measures445.2.1Respite Periods445.2.2General Comments445.2.3Noise Monitoring455.2.4Noise Mitigation Measures for Non-Residential Receivers455.2.5Alternate Equipment or Process455.2.6Acoustic Enclosures/Screening455.2.7Site Cranes46
	5.3	Site Specific Vibration Mitigation Measures.465.3.1General Comments465.3.2Vibration Monitoring46
	5.4	ohn Holland Community and Engagement Management Plan
	5.5	Contingency Plans
	5.6	General Mitigation Measures (Australia Standard 2436-2010)



	5.6.1	Adoption of Universal Work Practices	48
	5.6.2	Plant and Equipment	49
	5.6.3	On Site Noise Mitigation	49
	5.6.4	Work Scheduling	49
	5.6.5	Source Noise Control Strategies	49
	5.6.6	Miscellaneous Comments	49
6	CONCLUSIO	Ν	51
6 Арре	CONCLUSIO	N JSTIC GLOSSARY	51 52
6 АРРЕ АРРЕ	CONCLUSION NDIX A: ACOU	N JSTIC GLOSSARY SE & VIBRATION INVESIGATION CHECKLIST	51 52 54

#### **TABLES**

Table 1	Condition Satisfaction Table	5
Table 2	Indicative Construction Period	7
Table 3	Assumed ambient noise levels at residential receivers	20
Table 4	NMLs for quantitative assessment at residences	25
Table 5	NMLs as basis for the acoustic assessment	26
Table 6	Continuous vibration acceleration criteria (m/s <sup>2</sup> ) 1 Hz-80 Hz	27
Table 7	Impulsive vibration acceleration criteria (m/s <sup>2</sup> ) 1 Hz-80 Hz	27
Table 8	Intermittent vibration impacts criteria (m/s <sup>1.75</sup> ) 1 Hz-80 Hz	27
Table 9	Transient vibration criteria as per standard BS 7385 Part 2 - 1993	28
Table 10	Structural damage criteria as per standard DIN 4150 Part 3 - 1999	30
Table 11	Criteria for vibration sensitive equipment	30
Table 12	Summary of predicted sound power levels	33
Table 13	Receiver 1 - Summary of preliminary predicted construction noise levels - Blenheim Street Reside	nces
		34
Table 14	Receiver 2 - Summary of predicted construction noise levels - Botany North Residences	35
Table 15	<u>Receiver 3</u> - Summary of predicted construction noise levels – <u>Magill Street Residences</u>	37
Table 16	Receiver 4 - Summary of predicted construction noise levels - Norton Street Residences	38
Table 17	<u>Receiver 5</u> - Summary of predicted construction noise levels – <u>Randwick Hospital Campus</u>	39
Table 18	Receiver 6 - Summary of predicted construction noise levels - UNSW	40
Table 19	Recommended indicative safe working distances for vibration intensive plant	41
Table 20	Summary of mitigation procedures	42
Table 21	Allocation of noise management procedures – residential receivers	43
Table 22	Allocation of vibration management procedures	43
Table 23	Recommended Respite Periods	44

#### **FIGURES**

Figure 1	Site Map and Surrounding Receivers	9
Figure 2	Site Map and Measurement Locations	
Figure 3	Extract of Pulse SSD Acoustic Assessment.	
Figure 4	BS 7385 Part 2 – 1993, graph of transient vibration values for cosmetic damage	29
Figure 5	Criteria for vibration sensitive equipment (ASHRAE 2007, HVAC Applications, Chapter 4)	7 "Sound and
5	Vibration Control")	



# **1** INTRODUCTION

Pulse White Noise Acoustics (PWNA) has been engaged by John Holland Pty Ltd (JH) to prepare a Construction Noise and Vibration Management Sub-Plan (CNVMSP) for the construction of the new Sydney Children's Hospital Stage 1 and Minderoo Children's Comprehensive Caner Centre (SCH1 & MCCCC) as part of the Randwick Campus Redevelopment (RCR).

This CNVMSP has been prepared to satisfy the requirements of Condition B18 and B42 of the Consent given in the Schedule 2 of the Development Consent issued for Application No. SSD 10831778, dated 17<sup>th</sup> December 2021.

Onsite unattended noise levels have previously been determined for the project by Pulse Acoustic Consultancy Pty Ltd (Pulse) in the site's *SSDA Acoustic Assessment* submitted as part of the SSD Application reference "20087 SCH1-CCCC – SSDA Acoustic Assessment – R4', dated 20<sup>th</sup> April 2021. These levels are adopted for this assessment.

A glossary of acoustic terminology used throughout this report is included in Appendix A.

# **1.1 Condition Satisfaction**

In addressing the requirements of Condition B18 (see section 3.1) and Condition B42, each item is addressed in the following section:

	CEMP Condition Satisfaction Table	
Condition	Condition Requirements	Document/Sub-Plan Reference
Condition B18	The Construction Noise and Vibration Management Sub-Plan must address, but not be limited to, the following:	-
	(a) be prepared by a suitably qualified and experienced noise expert;	Refer to Appendix C: Author Curriculum Vitae (CV) – Page 56
	(b) describe procedures for achieving the noise management levels in EPA's Interim Construction Noise Guideline (DECC, 2009);	Refer to section 3.2.1 – Page 24.
	(c) describe the measures to be implemented to manage high noise generating works such as piling, in close proximity to sensitive receivers;	Refer to section 5 – Page 42.
	(d) include strategies that have been developed with the community for managing high noise generating works;	Refer to section 5.4 – Page 48.
	(e) describe the community consultation undertaken to develop the strategies in condition B18(d);	Refer to section 5.4 – Page 48.
	(f) include a complaints management system that would be implemented for the duration of the construction; and	Refer to section 5.4 – Page 48.
	(g) include a program to monitor and report on the impacts and environmental performance of the development and the effectiveness of the implemented management measures in accordance with the requirements of condition B18.	Refer to section 5.2.3 & 5.3.2 – Page 46 & 45.
Condition B42	Prior to the commencement of any construction works or any preparatory, demolition or excavation works, whichever is the earlier, the following documentation must be provided for the review and endorsement of TfNSW:	-
	(a) final geo-technical and structural report / drawings. Geotechnical reports should include any potential impact on the light rail corridor located adjacent to the subject development site, easement and substratum;	N/A
	(b) final construction methodology with construction details pertaining to structural support during excavation or ground penetration;	N/A

#### Table 1 Condition Satisfaction Table



CEMP Condition Satisfaction Table	
(c) details of the vibration and movement monitoring system that will be in place before excavation commences;	Refer to section 5.3.2 – Page 46.
(d) final cross sectional drawings showing ground surface, rail tracks, sub- soil profile, proposed basement excavation and structural design of sub- ground support adjacent to the Rail Corridor located adjacent to the subject development site. Cross sectional drawings should also include the accurate RL depths and horizontal distances from assets (tracks, overhead lines, structures and cables) to the nearest point of excavation or ground penetration works. All measurements are to be verified by a Registered Surveyor; and	N/A
(e) detailed survey plan with location of services.	N/A

# **1.2 Development Overview**

The subject site has a legal description of Lot 100 in DP1249692; Lots 1 - 4 in DP13995; Lots A - D in DP304806; Lots A and B in DP303478; Lots A and B in DP102029; Lots A and B in DP167106; Lots 6 and 7 in DP13997; Lots A and B in DP441943; and Lots 12-14 in DP12909.

The Project comprises a site area of 9,870m<sup>2</sup>. The Project will have an indicative building footprint of approximately 5,828m<sup>2</sup>, whilst the remaining 4,042m<sup>2</sup> will comprise of ground plane access, public domain, and landscaping works. The project includes:

- Construction and operation of a new 9 storey hospital, including 2 levels of basement building, plus upper plant room to provide:
  - A new children's emergency department and emergency short-stay unit, accessible from Botany Street
  - Street with direct links to new and existing services
  - A new children's intensive care unit
  - New inpatient units for medical and surgical specialties
  - A new medical short-stay unit
  - A new pharmacy and pathology collection
  - Australia's first Children's Comprehensive Cancer Centre including:
    - State-of-the-art technologically advanced wet and dry laboratory spaces
    - Education, training and research spaces
    - New oncology inpatient units, and patient and family focused retreat areas
    - A new day oncology unit
  - New front of house and retail facilities; and
  - Building identification signage zones.
- New High Street visitor drop off.
- Integration via pedestrian skybridges with the Integrated Acute Services Building (approved under SSD 10339 and 9113), currently under construction and with the proposed Health Translation Hub (HTH, SSD 10822510).



- Short-stay patient parking connected to existing Botany Street intersection.
- Basement Ambulance access, loading dock, back of house and logistics services via Hospital Road.
- Public domain and associated landscaping, including tree removal; and
- Associated site preparation, civil works, and utilities services.

# **1.3 Construction Period**

The construction period is indicatively provided below.

#### Table 2Indicative Construction Period

Phase	Weeks
Site Establishment	Five (5) Weeks
Excavation	Thirty (30) Weeks
Structure	Forty-one (41) Weeks
Façade	Thirty (30) Weeks
Internal Fitout	Seventy-seven (77) Weeks
Landscaping Works	Six (6) Weeks.

Anticipated project completion is Early 2025.

### **1.4 Site Layout**

The SCH1/MCCCC redevelopment is located in the north-east corner of the new RCR precinct.

The future building is surrounded by the following:

- Along the northern façade boundary of the proposed building is High Street. High Street was recently redeveloped as part of the Stage 2 CBD Southeast Light Rail Project. Works associated with this project converted High Street from a typical roadway to a roadway which accommodates both light rail vehicles and passenger vehicles. Located on the opposite side of High Street are existing multi-storey (2-3 levels) residential buildings. These receivers are the nearest receivers to the future building.
- Situated along the eastern boundary of site is Hospital Road which is subject to a separate Planning Approval Pathway and does not form part of this development application.
- To the south of the proposed building is the Price of Wales (POW) *Acute Services Building* (ASB), which is currently under construction. The ASB is a 13-storey building housing a range of critical services for the POW Hospital. Further south of the ASB is Magill Street with more residential receivers.
- Lastly, along the future western boundary of the site is the proposed UNSW HTH building (subject of a separate planning approval SSD-10822510). The proposed 15-storey HTH will accommodate new health related education, research and administrative facilities. It will allow health educators to work alongside clinic with a link bridge connection between the two proposed buildings. Further west of the proposed HTH is Botany Street.

The main vehicle access to the proposed SCH1/MCCCC building will be via a new signalised intersection along Botany Street which serves the precinct. Located on the opposite side of Botany Street is the existing UNSW Kensington Campus.

The nearest sensitive receivers to the site are identified below.



- **Receiver 1:** Single and multi-storey residential buildings/dwellings located to the north of the site across High Street. Receivers which are multi storey are typically four storeys in height. Receivers are located along the southern side of Blenheim Street (No. 2-34) and eastern side of Botany Street on the same block (no. 43-47). Receiver one will be known as <u>Blenheim Street Receivers</u> in this report.
- **Receiver 2:** Single and multi-storey residential buildings/dwellings located to the northwest of the site across High Street/Botany Street. Receivers which are multi-storey are typically four storeys in height. Receivers are located along the northern side of High Street (No. 30-44) and western side of Botany Street on the same block (no. 26-38). Receiver two will be known as *Botany Street Receivers* in this report.
- **Receiver 3:** Single and multi-storey residential dwellings located to the south of the new precinct (beyond the ASB) across Magill Street. Receivers which are multi storey are typically two storeys in height. Receivers are located along the southern side of Magill Street (No. 1-15), northern side of Hay Street within the same block (no. 2-16) and eastern side of Botany Street (no. 103-111A). Receiver three will be known as <u>Magill Street Receivers</u> in this report.
- **Receiver 4:** Single and multi-storey residential dwellings located to the southwest of the new precinct (beyond the ASB) across Botany Street. Receivers which are multi storey are typically two storeys in height. Receivers are located along the northern side of Norton Street (No. 10-34) and western side of Botany Street (no. 40-44). Receiver four will be known as <u>Norton Street Receivers</u> in this report.
- **Receiver 5:** Hospital buildings are located on the eastern side of Hospital Road within the existing RHC. The closest is the existing SCH located on the corner of High Street and Hospital Road.
- **Receiver 6:** Educational buildings located on the western side of Botany Street within the existing UNSW Kensington Campus. The closest of these include the Wallace Wurth (C27) building, Biological Sciences North and South buildings (D26 and E26) and Australian Graduate School of Management (AGSM) building (G27).
- **Receiver 7:** Proposed UNSW HTH building to be constructed within the RHC along the western façade of the project building.
- **Receiver 8:** Future POW ASB building currently under construction to the south of the project building.

A map showing the site location as well as nearest receivers is provided below. Additionally, shown below are the onsite measurements which were conducted as part of this assessment.

#### Figure 1 Site Map and Surrounding Receivers



#### Figure 2 Site Map and Measurement Locations





# **2 EXISTING ACOUSTIC ENVIRONMENT**

Measurements of the existing background noise levels have previously been conducted Pulse Acoustic Consultancy Pty Ltd as part of their SSDA *Acoustic Assessment* ("20087 SCH1-CCCC – SSDA Acoustic Assessment – R4', dated 20<sup>th</sup> April 2021) which was submitted as part of the SSD Application. Information regarding the monitoring conducted by Pulse Acoustic Consultancy Pty Ltd is provided below.











Health Infrastru 1 Reserve Roa	cture NSW d, St Leonards NSW 2065	
Figure 3-3 Ad	coustic Studio Measurement Information – Section	on 4 of Acoustic Report – Page 20
	receivers, plus traffic noise levels (Location the site.	1, 2 and 3) along roads surrounding
	Operator attended, short-term monitoring was also carri 23 <sup>rd</sup> and Wednesday 25 <sup>th</sup> of October and Friday 3 <sup>rd</sup> of N supplement the long-term outdoor data across the site ar such as UNSW, POW Hospital and residences nearby, a traffic noise at the proposed site.	ied out on Wednesday 18 <sup>th</sup> , Monday November 2017 in order to nd at key surrounding receivers, and to obtain spectral noise data for
	Attended short-term measurements were made with two Analysers Type 2250 (Serial Numbers 2832406 and 30 analysers were checked before and after the surveys and	b Brüel & Kjær Hand-held 10373). The calibrations of the d no variation in levels occurred.
	Windshields were used to protect the microphones of al Weather conditions were calm and dry during the attend	II the loggers and analysers. ded noise surveys.
	Saiham Siraj of Acoustic Studio Pty Ltd carried out the	surveys.
	The unattended long-term noise monitoring locations ar monitoring locations are shown in Figure 1.	nd attended short-term noise
	The High Street residential receivers (Catchment A) are noise associated with the Sydney CBD and South East I has undertaken attended, short-term noise level measure surrounding streets to establish:	e currently affected by construction Light Rail Project. Acoustic Studio ements along High Street and on
	<ul> <li>a) the construction hole levels currently artecting High Street; and</li> <li>b) the likely Rating Background Level (RBL) for the absence of the Sydney CBD and South East Light</li> </ul>	he Catchment A residences in the ht Rail Project construction works.
	The results from these additional attended, short-term n included in Section 4.3.	oise level measurements are
	4.2 Unattended Long-term Monitoring	Results
	The loggers were located at the proposed site at the follo	owing locations:
	<ul> <li>Location 1 – at the backyard of the existing 101 (owned by UNSW) located in the southwestern existing traffic noise levels along Magill Street.</li> </ul>	Botany Street residential property corner of the site, to capture
	<ul> <li>Location 2 – at the parking space east of the exist commercial building to capture existing traffic to</li> </ul>	sting 1-3 Eurimbla Avenue noise levels along High Street.
	<ul> <li>Location 3 – at the front yard of the existing 79 to capture existing traffic noise levels along Bot</li> </ul>	Botany Street residential building tany Street.
	<ul> <li>Location 11 – at the front yard of 7 Magill Stree combination of ambient and background noise</li> </ul>	et residential property to capture a e levels along Magill Street. This
	Randwick Campus Redevelopment Noise and Vibration Impact Assessment for SSD - ASB	Page <b>20</b> of 185 ref: 20180808 AUR 0003.Rep.docx



Health Infras 1 Reserve R	tructure NSW oad, St Leonards NSW 2065				ulse	
Figure 3-4	Acoustic Studio Measure	ment Informa	tion – Section	n 4 of Acousti	c Report – Page 2	1
	logger location is r nearest residential	epresentative o receivers on M	f the backgroun	d and ambient n	oise levels at the	
	<ul> <li>Location 12 – at the residential property along High Street, ambient noise leve</li> </ul>	e front yard (H y to capture exist This logger loo ls at the nearest	igh Street fronta sting <b>ambient</b> a cation is represe t residential reco	age) of 12 Blenh and background entative of the ba eivers on High S	eim Street I noise levels ackground and treet.	
	<ul> <li>Location 13 – at th existing ambient a location is represer residential receiver</li> </ul>	e front yard of and backgroun ntative of the ba rs on Botany Str	40 Botany Stree <b>d noise</b> levels a ackground and a reet.	et residential bui long Botany Str mbient noise lev	lding to capture eet. This logger vels at the nearest	
	The unattended long-term	noise monitori	ng locations are	shown in Figure	2 1.	
	The detailed results of the	unattended lon	g-term noise me	onitoring at the s	ix (6) logger	
	4.2.1 Traffic Noise Traffic noise monitoring re	sults are summ	arised in Table	1 below.		
	Traffic Noise Levels <sup>1</sup> , dB(A)					
			Traffic Nois	e Levels <sup>3</sup> , dB(A)	- 1	
	Location	Per Day	Traffic Nois riod Night	e Levels³, dB(A) Noisiest 1 Day	Hour Period Night	
	Location Location 1 <sup>4</sup> Traffic along Magill Street (Catchment B)	Per Day Lec. (15 m) 45	Traffic Nois riod Night Leg. (9 hr) 43	e Levels <sup>3</sup> , dB(A) Noisiest 1 Day Leg. (1ter) 47	Hour Period Night Les (1m) 45	
	Location Location 1 <sup>4</sup> Traffic along Magill Street (Catchment B) Location 2 Traffic along High Street (Catchment A)	Per Day Let, (15 m) 45 58	Traffic Nois riod Night Les_(8 kr) 43. 52	e Levels <sup>3</sup> , dB(A) Noisiest 1 Day Les <sub>L</sub> (tar) 47 59	Hour Period Night Leq.(1ag 45 54	
	Location Location 14 Traffic along Magill Street (Catchment B) Location 2 Traffic along High Street (Catchment A) Location 3 Traffic along Botany Street (Catchment D)	Per Day Ls. (15%) 45 58 59	Traffic Nois riod Night Les_(9 km) 43 52 55	e Levels <sup>3</sup> , dB(A) Noisiest 1 Day Les <sub>1</sub> (tw) 47 59 60	Hour Period Night Leq.(1m) 45 54 60	
	Location Location 14 Traffic along Magill Street (Catchment B) Location 2 Traffic along High Street (Catchment A) Location 3 Traffic along Botany Street (Catchment D) Table 1: Summary of measu	Per Day Let. (15%) 45 58 59 red long-term traffic mbient Noisee	Traffic Nois riod Night Les (9 m) 43 52 55 55	e Levels <sup>3</sup> , dB(A) Noisiest 1 Day Leg. (1 tri) 47 59 60	Hour Period           Night           Leq.(1m)           45           54           60	
	Location Location 14 Traffic along Magill Street (Catchment B) Location 2 Traffic along High Street (Catchment A) Location 3 Traffic along Botany Street (Catchment D) Table 1: Summary of measu Location 4 Che logged data shows the The recorded background and A	Per Day Let. (15 ht) 45 58 59 red long-term traffic mbient Noise background an noise levels hav ration of the ne	Traffic Nois riod Night Leq.(919) 43 52 55 55 noise levels d ambient noise re been used to o w building.	e Levels <sup>3</sup> , dB(A) Noisiest 1 Day Leg. (1br) 47 59 60 e levels represent establish limiting	Hour Period Night Leg.(Th) 45 54 60 tative of the area. g criteria for	
	Location Location 14 Traffic along Magill Street (Catchment B) Location 2 Traffic along High Street (Catchment A) Location 3 Traffic along Botany Street (Catchment D) Table 1: Summary of measu Locate data shows the The logged data shows the the corded background and A The logged data shows the the could background sound leve designated as the L <sub>90</sub> . The the equivalent continuous s a time varying noise such a	Per Day Let. (15%) 45 58 59 red long-term traffic mbient Noise background an noise levels hav ration of the ne el is defined as ambient noise l isound level (Lec	Traffic Nois riod Night Les (HH) 43 52 55 55 c ambient noisse d ambient noisse d ambient noisse d ambient noisse the sound level the sound level evel impacting .). This paramet	e Levels <sup>3</sup> , dB(A) Noisiest 1 Day Leg. (149) 47 59 60 e levels represent establish limiting exceeded 90% of on the buildings er is commonly	Hour Period Night Leq.(1m) 45 54 60 tative of the area. g criteria for of the time, and is is referred to as used to describe	
	Location Location 14 Traffic along Magill Street (Catchment B) Location 2 Traffic along High Street (Catchment A) Location 3 Traffic along Botany Street (Catchment D) Table 1: Summary of measu 4.2.2 Background and A The logged data shows the The recorded background r noise emitted from the ope The background sound levy designated as the L <sub>90</sub> . The is the equivalent continuous s a time varying noise such a	Per Day Let. (15%) 45 58 59 red long-term traffic mbient Noise background an noise levels hav ration of the ne el is defined as ambient noise l isound level (L <sub>ex</sub>	Traffic Nois iod Night Les (94) 43 52 55 55 noise levels d ambient noise re been used to o w building. the sound level evel impacting .). This paramet	e Levels <sup>3</sup> , dB(A) Noisiest 1 Day Leg. (110) 47 59 60 e levels represent establish limiting exceeded 90% c on the buildings er is commonly	Hour Period Night Leq.(1m) 45 54 60 tative of the area. g criteria for of the time, and is is referred to as used to describe	



Health Infras 1 Reserve R	tructure NSW oad, St Leonards NSW 206	65					ulse c	OUSTIC NSULTANCY
Figure 3-6	Acoustic Studio Meas	urement li	nformation	n – Section	4 of Aco	ustic Rep	ort – Page 22	
	The background sound methodology described each period for each da presented as the backgr noise levels are shown measured for each peri	levels have i in the NSV of the am round sound in Table 2 l od.	been establ W NPI, i.e. ti ibient noise a d level for ea below togeth	lished in gen he 10 <sup>th</sup> perce survey. The ach assessme her with the 1	eral accord entile back median of ent period. L <sub>Aeq</sub> ambie	dance with t ground sour these levels These back ent noise lev	he ad level for s is then ground vels	
	In accordance with the extraneous noise have l	NSW NPI, been exclud	any data lik led from the	calculations	ected by ra	ain, wind or	other	
	<sup>3</sup> Levels are adjusted to repr reflection and shielding to t	resent levels a he logger loca	at facades, taki	ng into conside	eration distar	nce attenuation	n, façade	
	<sup>4</sup> Levels are adjusted to exc Street.	lude ambient	noise levels w	hich are not as	sociated with	h traffic from I	Magill	
	Randwick Campus Redevelop Noise and Vibration Impact As	ment sessment for S	ISD - ASB		ref: 2	0180808 AUR.	Page 22 of 185 0003.Rep.docx	
Figure 3-7	Acoustic Studio Meas	urement li	nformation	1 – Section	4 of Aco	ustic Rep	ort – Page 23	
	Location	Day 7am-6pm	d Noise Levels Evening 6pm-10pm	8 (RBL), dB(A) Night 10pm-7am	Leq Amb Day 7am-6pm	Evening 6pm-10pm	Night 10pm-7am	
	Logger Location 3 79 Botany Street (Catchment D)	47	41	39	60	58	55	
	Logger Location 11 7 Magill Street (Catchment B)	46	44	43	55	51	51	
	Logger Location 12 12 Blenheim Street (Catchment A)	47	45	43	59	53	55	
	Logger Location 13 40 Botany Street (Catchment B)	49	46	43	65	64	59	
	Table 2:         Long-term back           Based on our observation         Levels around the proposed of th	ground and am ons during t sed site are o by constru	bient noise leve he site inspe generally do uction noise	#s ections, both ominated by at Locations	ambient a traffic noi s 2, 3 and 1	nd backgrou se around th	ind noise ne site at	
Since the p above, the outlined ab	period in which Acous surrounding area has ove, the construction 3 Kingsford Line has I	stic Studie been su of the CE been com	o undertoo bject to si BD and So ipleted and altered with	ok the det gnificant c outh East d become h the oper	ailed una hange. E Light Ra operatio ation of t	attended i Between t ill (CSELF nal. Existi the CSEL	noise surveys he dates of m () for the L2 R ng vehicle mo R. Significant	outlined onitoring andwick vements amounts



Health Infrastructure NSW 1 Reserve Road, St Leonards NSW 2065		
Whilst the monitoring outlined above is still b noise surveys.	elieved to be valid, this must	be verified with updated onsite
An unattended noise survey was conducted Wednesday 12 <sup>th</sup> August 2020 on the lev Specifically, unit 2 which faces south along Figure 3-8 below.	by Pulse Acoustics betwee el 2 balcony of 8 Blenheir High Street directly opposite	n Tuesday 28 <sup>th</sup> July 2020 and m Street, Randwick building. e the project site, as shown in
Instrumentation for the survey comprised on of the logger was checked prior to and follo ±0.5 dB. All equipment carried appropriate a	e Svan 971 noise logger (ser wing the measurements. Dri ind current NATA (or manufa	rial number 74365). Calibration ft in calibration did not exceed acturer) calibration certificates.
Charts presenting summaries of the measur present each 24-hour period and show the I 15-minute periods. This data has been filtere based on weather information.	ed daily noise data are attac LA1, LA10, LAeq and LA90 nois d to remove periods affected	hed in Appendix B. The charts se levels for the corresponding by adverse weather conditions
Figure 3-8 Unattended Noise Monitor Location	on – High Street – Rear of 8 Bl	enheim Street Randwick –
Based on the unattended noise measurement	ts outlined above, the result	s of each survey are presented



Health 1 Rese	Infrastructure NSW rve Road, St Leon	V ards NSW 206	65			ulse	
Upon re attende	eview the mon d noise survey	itoring data	a presented in ving has been	Appendix B a concluded:	and the site ob	servations ma	ade during our
•	Daytime noise activities asso	e levels be ociated with	etween 7:00ar the IASB buil	n and 5:00pn ding currently	n will be sligh under constru	tly affected by ction.	y construction
•	Due to the na Sunday when rail movement are relatively	ture of the construction ts are similar similar.	area in which on activities do ar, the hospita	the project si not occur will I is still in oper	te is located the be a good ind trafficition and trafficities and traffici	ne measured I ication of RBL ic levels along	evels during a .'s. As the light Botany Street
•	An unusual le monitored day August 2020.	ocalised ao ys. As can	ctivity is occu be clearly ide	rring during t ntified in Tue:	he early morr sday 8 <sup>th</sup> Augu	ning period or st 2020 and V	n most of the Vednesday 9 <sup>th</sup>
•	In addition to is occurring d identified on F	the localise uring the ea Friday 7 <sup>th</sup> A	ed noise identi arly morning p ugust 2020 an	fied above; a i eriods on a fev d Wednesday	noise event for w of the monito v 12 <sup>th</sup> August 2	r a short to me pring days. As 020.	edium duration can be clearly
3.1.2	Results in a	accordance	e with the NS	W EPA Noise	Policy for In	dustry (NPI)	2017 (RBL's)
NOISE P	Policy for Indus	try (NPL 20	117)	gger was proc	esseu in acco	rdance with th	IE NSW EPAS
The Ra at the r during ( are pre Data at Deen e criteria. Table 3	Policy for Indus ting Backgrour learest potentia each assessme sented in Table fected by adve xcluded from the Meteorological 1 Measured A	try (NPI, 20 nd Noise Le ally affected ent period, 1 e 3-1. erse meteol he results, a al informatio	vel (RBL) is the d receiver. It is being day, eve rological cond and also exclu on has been of	gger was proc background the 90 <sup>th</sup> perc ening and nigh titions and by s ded from the btained from t	noise level us entile of the da t. RBL LA90 (15 spurious and u data used to d he Observator the NPI's Asse	rdance with the ed for assessr aily backgrour iminute) and LA uncharacteristi etermine the r y Hill Station ( ssment Time F	ment purposes ad noise levels eq noise levels ic events have noise emission (ID 067105).
The Ra at the r during of are pre Data at been e: criteria. Table 3 Meas Loca	Policy for Indus ting Backgrour hearest potentia each assessme sented in Table fected by adve xcluded from th . Meteorologica -1 Measured A surement tion	Ambient No. Ambient No. Ambient No. Ambient No. Daytime! 7:00 am to	vel (RBL) is th d receiver. It is being day, eve rological cond and also exclu on has been of ise Levels com	gger was proc the background the 90 <sup>th</sup> perc ening and nigh itions and by s ded from the btained from t responding to Evening <sup>1</sup> 6:00 pm to	noise level us entile of the da t. RBL LA90 (15 spurious and u data used to d he Observator the NPI's Asse	rdance with the ed for assessing ally backgrour iminute) and LA uncharacteristic etermine the r y Hill Station ( ssment Time F Night-time 10:00 pm	ment purposes ad noise levels eq noise levels ic events have noise emission (ID 067105). Periods e <sup>1</sup> to 7:00 am
The Ra at the r during of are pre Data at been e: criteria. Table 3	Policy for Indus ting Backgrour learest potentia each assessme sented in Table flected by adve xcluded from the Meteorologica -1 Measured A surement tion	try (NPI, 20 and Noise Le ally affected ent period, 1 e 3-1. erse meteol he results, a al informatic Ambient No Daytime <sup>1</sup> 7:00 am to Laso <sup>2</sup> (dBA)	vel (RBL) is the d receiver. It is being day, eve rological cond and also exclu on has been of ise Levels corr b 6:00 pm	gger was proc background the 90 <sup>th</sup> perc ening and nigh itions and by s ded from the balaned from ti responding to Evening <sup>1</sup> 6:00 pm to Laso <sup>2</sup> (dBA)	noise level us entile of the da t. RBL LA90 (15 spurious and u data used to d he Observator the NPI's Asse o 10:00 pm LAeq <sup>3</sup> (dBA)	rdance with the ed for assessing ally backgrour minute) and La- uncharacteristing etermine the r y Hill Station ( ssment Time F Night-time 10:00 pm Laso <sup>2</sup> (dBA)	ment purposes ad noise levels eq noise levels ic events have hoise emission (ID 067105). Periods e <sup>1</sup> to 7:00 am LAeg <sup>1</sup> ((BA))
The Ra at the r during of are pre Data at been el criteria. Table 3 Meas Local Stree 3.8	Policy for Indus ting Backgrour learest potentia each assessme sented in Table fected by adve xcluded from th . Meteorologica -1 Measured <i>J</i> surement tion 1, High t. See Figure	try (NPI, 20 and Noise Le ally affected ent period, 1 e 3-1. erse meteori- he results, a al information Ambient No Daytime <sup>1</sup> 7:00 am to Laso <sup>2</sup> (dBA) 51	vel (RBL) is the d receiver. It is being day, even rological cond and also exclu on has been of ise Levels corr b 6:00 pm LAeg <sup>3</sup> (dBA) 61	gger was proc background the 90 <sup>th</sup> perc ening and nigh itions and by s ded from the baained from the baained from the tresponding to Evening <sup>1</sup> 6:00 pm to Laso <sup>2</sup> (dBA) 48	noise level us entile of the da t. RBL LA90 (15 spurious and u data used to d he Observator the NPI's Asse o 10:00 pm LAed <sup>3</sup> (dBA) 57	rdance with the ed for assessing ally backgrour siminute) and LA- incharacteristic etermine the reprime the reprime the reprime the reprime the reprime the reprime the termine the reprime termine the reprime termine the reprime termine termine the reprime termine termine termine the reprime termine te	ment purposes Id noise levels eq noise levels ic events have noise emission (ID 067105). Periods e1 to 7:00 am LAeq <sup>3</sup> (dBA) 60
The Ra at the r during of are pre Data at been e: criteria. Table 3 Meas Loca Stree 3-8 Note Note	Policy for Indus ting Backgrour learest potentia each assessme sented in Table fected by adve kcluded from th Meteorologica -1 Measured J surement tion 1, High It. See Figure = 1: For Monday am. On Su Night-time 1 = 2: The Lavo no source unde = 3: The Lavo is of acoustical	try (NPI, 20 and Noise Lea ally affected ent period, 1 e 3-1. erse meteori- he results, a al information Ambient No Daytime <sup>1</sup> 7:00 am to Laso <sup>2</sup> (dBA) 51 to Saturday, indays and 0:00 pm - 8:0 ise level is re- r consideration the energy avel energy as a	vel (RBL) is the d receiver. It is being day, even rological cond and also exclu on has been of ise Levels corr o 6:00 pm LAeq <sup>3</sup> (dBA) 61 Daytime 7:00 am Public Holidays, 0 am presentative of th n), or simply the b given time-varying	gger was proc be background a the 90 <sup>th</sup> perc ening and nigh itions and by s ded from the o btained from the obtained from the cesponding to Evening <sup>1</sup> 6:00 pm to Laso <sup>2</sup> (dBA) 48 - 6:00 pm; Even Daytime 8:00 e "average mixe. Lit is defined as to g sound.	noise level us entile of the da t. RBL LA90 (1s spurious and L data used to d he Observator the NPI's Asse o 10:00 pm LAeq <sup>3</sup> (dBA) 57	rdance with the ed for assessinally backgroun minute) and LA uncharacteristi etermine the r y Hill Station ( ssment Time F Night-time 10:00 pm Laso <sup>2</sup> (dBA) 46	ment purposes and noise levels eq noise levels eq noise levels ic events have noise emission ID 067105). Periods e <sup>1</sup> to 7:00 am LAeq <sup>3</sup> (dBA) 60 e 10:00 pm - 7:00 pm - 10:00 pm; he absence of the sthe same amount



Health Infra 1 Reserve F	astructure NSW Road, St Leonards NSW 2065		
3.1.3 F	Results in accordance Corridors and Busy Ro	with the NSW Department o ads – Interim Guideline"	f Planning "Development near Rail
In determin noise level Roads – Ir SEPP belo	ning the required façade I requirements of NSW [ nterim Guideline" measur ow.	construction for the proposed Department of Planning "Deve red noise levels are shown ba	building in accordance with the internal elopment near Rail Corridors and Busy used on the time periods defined by the
Data affec been exclu criteria.	ted by adverse meteoro uded from the results, an	logical conditions and by spu d also excluded from the data	rious and uncharacteristic events have a used to determine the noise emission
Table 3-2	Measured Ambient Nois Busy Roads – Interim G	e Levels corresponding to the uideline" Assessment Time Pe	"Development near Rail Corridors and riods
Measure	ement Location	Daytime <sup>1</sup>	Night-time 1
		LAeq (whole period) <sup>2</sup> (dBA)	LAeq (whole period) <sup>2</sup> (dBA)
Location	1, High Street. Figure 3-8	60	60
Note 1:	For Monday to Sunday, Day	time 7:00 am - 10:00 pm; Night-time	10:00 pm - 7:00 pm
Note 2: 3.1.4 A In addition survey was summarise	The Leep is the energy avera of acoustical energy as a giv Attended Noise Measur to the unattended noise is carried out to establish ed below.	nge sound level. It is defined as the steen time-varying sound. Tements survey previously and current h levels at key locations within	ly being undertaken, an attended noise n and surrounding the site. These are
Note 2: 3.1.4 A In addition survey wa summarise The attend (serial num measurem measurem carries app Attended r Wednesda Results of	The Lee is the energy avera of acoustical energy as a giv Attended Noise Measur to the unattended noise is carried out to establish ed below. ded noise measurements mber 3006332). Calibrati nents using a Brüel & Kjæ calibration tone of 94 dB a propriate and current NA noise measurements wer ay 17 <sup>th</sup> June 2020 at 12:3	nge sound level. It is defined as the s rements survey previously and current h levels at key locations within s were conducted using a Brüc on of the sound level meter v r Type 4231 sound calibrator ( at 1 kHz. The drift in calibration TA (or manufacturer) calibration re undertaken on Tuesday 16 30am and 2:30am. surements are outlined in Tab	It being undertaken, an attended noise in and surrounding the site. These are el & Kjær Type 2250 sound level meter was checked prior to and following the serial number 3009148). The calibrator in did not exceed ±0.5 dB. All equipment ion certificates. th June 2020 at 3:30pm to 5:30pm and ble 3-3 below.
Note 2: 3.1.4 A In addition survey wa summarise The attend (serial num measurem emitted a c carries app Attended r Wednesda Results of	The Lee is the energy avera of acoustical energy as a giv Attended Noise Measur to the unattended noise is carried out to establish ed below. ded noise measurements mber 3006332). Calibrati nents using a Brüel & Kjæ calibration tone of 94 dB a propriate and current NA noise measurements wer ay 17 <sup>th</sup> June 2020 at 12:3 the attended noise measurements	rements survey previously and current h levels at key locations within s were conducted using a Brü- on of the sound level meter v r Type 4231 sound calibrator r at 1 kHz. The drift in calibration TA (or manufacturer) calibrati re undertaken on Tuesday 16 30am and 2:30am. surements are outlined in Tab	the being undertaken, an attended noise in and surrounding the site. These are el & Kjær Type 2250 sound level meter was checked prior to and following the (serial number 3009148). The calibrator in did not exceed ±0.5 dB. All equipment ion certificates. th June 2020 at 3:30pm to 5:30pm and ble 3-3 below.





able 3-3 Measured I	Results of the Attended	Noise Survey	/	
Measurement Location	Date and Time	Measured N (dBA)	loise Level	Comments
Location 1: Hospital Road, Outside Southern	Tuesday 16 <sup>th</sup> June 2020 at 3:30pm to 5:30pm	55	61	Construction noise affected, IASB works.
Wing of Existing SCH. (See Figure 2-2)	Wednesday 17 <sup>th</sup> June 2020 at 12:30am and 2:30am	51	53	Mechanical noise from existing SCH building, occasional Light Rail Vehicle along High Street.
Location 2: Corner of Hospital Road and High Street, Existing SCH Side (See Figure 2-2)	Tuesday 16 <sup>th</sup> June 2020 at 3:30pm to 5:30pm	53	63	Occasional Light Rail Vehicle, occasional passenger vehicle, pedestrian signal and distant traffic noise.
	Wednesday 17 <sup>th</sup> June 2020 at 12:30am and 2:30am	52	53	Occasional Light Rail Vehicle, distant traffic movements from Botany, distant mechanical noise from existing SCH building and pedestrian signal.
Location 3: High Street, Southern Boundary of 10 Blenheim Street, Randwick (See Figure 2-2)	Tuesday 16 <sup>th</sup> June 2020 at 3:30pm to 5:30pm	52	61	Occasional Light Rail Vehicle, occasional passenger vehicle, pedestrian signal, tyre noise over concrete expansion gaps and distant traffic noise from Botany Street.
	Wednesday 17 <sup>th</sup> June 2020 at 12:30am and 2:30am	46	60	Occasional Light Rail Vehicle, distant traffic noise from Botany Street, distant mechanical noise from UNSW Wallace Wurth and existing SCH buildings.
Location 4: Corner of High Street and Botany Street, new Hospital precinct side (See Figure 2-2)	Wednesday 17 <sup>th</sup> June 2020 at 12:30am and 2:30am	45	57	Occasional vehicle movement along Botany Street, distant mechanical noise from existing SCH building.
Location 5: Botany Street, outside Entrance to Wallace	Tuesday 16 <sup>th</sup> June 2020 at 3:30pm to 5:30pm	61	68	Frequent traffic movements along Botany Street
Wurth Building (C27,UNSW) (See Figure 2-2)	Wednesday 17 <sup>th</sup> June 2020 at 12:30am and 2:30am	48	58	Occasional vehicle movement along Botany Street, distant Light Rail Vehicle, distant mechanical noise from existing SCH building.
Note 1: The Laso noise source under Note 2: The Lasg is th	e level is representative of th consideration), or simply the ne energy average sound le	e "average mini background lev vel. It is defined	mum background so el. d as the steady sou	ound level" (in the absence of the nd level that contains the same





Corner of Magill Street and Botany Street,	2020 at 3:30pm to 5:30pm			along Botany Street and Magill Street.	
outside 103 Botany Street, Randwick (See Figure 2-2)	Wednesday 17 <sup>th</sup> June 2020 at 12:30am and 2:30am	45	46	Distant mechanical noise from both UNSW Wallace Wurth and existing SCH buildings.	
Location 7: Magill Street, northern boundary of 5 Magill	Tuesday 16 <sup>th</sup> June 2020 at 3:30pm to 5:30pm	47	56	Moderate traffic movements along Magill Street	
Street, Randwick (See Figure 2-2)	Wednesday 17 <sup>th</sup> June 2020 at 12:30am and 2:30am	44	45	Distant mechanical noise from existing SCH buildings.	
Note 1: The Lavo noise level is representative of the "average minimum background sound level" (in the absence of the source under consideration). or simply the background level.					
Note 2: The Laeq is the amount of acou	energy average sound le stical energy as a given tim	vel. It is defined a e-varying sound.	s the steady soun	d level that contains the same	

In the assessment of construction noise in NSW "Background + 10dBA" (or known as a *Noise Affected Level*) objective is applied. As such, to determine what the noise affected level is for each of the surrounding residential receivers, rating background noise levels presented in the table below have been adopted.

#### Table 3 Assumed ambient noise levels at residential receivers

Receiver Number	Receiver Location	Adopted Measured Rating Background Level at Receiver Location dBA LA90 <sup>2</sup>
		7:00am to 6:00pm (Monday to Friday) 8:00am to 5:00pm (Saturday)
Receiver 1	2-34 Blenheim & 47 Botany Street, Randwick	47 (Acoustic Studio)
Receiver 2	30-44 High Street & 26-38 Botany Street, Randwick	47 (Assuring Studie)
Receiver 3	1-15 Magill Street, 2-16 Hay Street & 103-111A Botany Street, Randwick	46 (Acoustic Studio)
Receiver 4	10-34 Norton Street & 40-44 Botany Street, Randwick	49 (Acoustic Studio)
Receiver 5	Randwick Hospital Campus	N/A
Receiver 6	UNSW Main Campus (Across Botany Street)	N/A
Receiver 7	UNSW HTH (Future Building)	N/A
Receiver 8	ASB (Future Building)	N/A
Note 1: LA un	90 noise level is representative of the "average minimum ba der consideration), or simply the background level.	ackground sound level" (in the absence of the source

PWNA

# **3 NOISE AND VIBRATION CRITERIA**

Relevant noise and vibration criteria for construction activities are detailed below.

### 3.1 SSD 10831778 Development Consent – Schedule 2 Conditions

Conditions of the consent which relate to construction noise and or vibration are detailed below.

Condition B9:

B9. Where the offer for a pre-construction survey is accepted (as required by condition B8), the Applicant must ensure a survey by a suitably qualified and experienced expert is undertaken prior to the commencement of vibration generating works that could impact on the identified buildings.

#### Condition B10:

- B10. Prior to the commencement of any vibration generating works that could impact on the buildings surveyed as required by condition B9, the Applicant must:
  - provide a copy of the relevant survey to the owner of each residential or commercial building surveyed in the form of a Pre-Construction Survey Report;
  - (b) submit a copy of the Pre-Construction Survey Report to the Certifier; and
  - (c) provide a copy of the Pre-Construction Survey Report to the Planning Secretary when requested.

#### Condition B14:

#### Environmental Management Plan Requirements

B14. Management plans required under this consent must be prepared in accordance with relevant guidelines, including but not limited to the *Environmental Management Plan Guideline: Guideline for Infrastructure Projects* (DPIE April 2020).

Note: The Environmental Management Plan Guideline is available on the Planning Portal at: <a href="http://www.planningportal.nsw.gov.au/majorprojects/assessment/post-approval">www.planningportal.nsw.gov.au/majorprojects/assessment/post-approval</a>

Note: The Planning Secretary may waive some of these requirements if they are unnecessary or unwarranted for particular management plans.

#### Condition B18:

- B18. A Construction Noise and Vibration Management Plan (CNVMP) must address, but not be limited to, the following:
  - (a) be prepared by a suitably qualified and experienced noise expert;
  - describe procedures for achieving the noise management levels in EPA's Interim Construction Noise Guideline (DECC, 2009);
  - describe the measures to be implemented to manage high noise generating works in close proximity to sensitive receivers;
  - (d) include strategies that have been developed with the community for managing high noise generating works;
  - describe the community consultation undertaken to develop the strategies in condition B18(d);
  - (f) include a complaints management system that would be implemented for the duration of the construction; and
  - (g) include a program to monitor and report on the impacts and environmental performance of the development and the effectiveness of the management measures.

#### Note:

- In addressing item (a) above, refer to Appendix C.
- In addressing item (b) & (c) above, refer to section 5.



- In addressing item (d) & (e) above, refer to section 5.4 specifically.
- In addressing item (f) above, refer to section 5.4 & 5.5.
- In addressing item (g) above, refer to sections 5.2.3 & 5.3.2 specifically.





- B42. Prior to the commencement of any construction works or any preparatory, demolition or excavation works, whichever is the earlier, the following documentation must be provided for the review and endorsement of TfNSW:
  - (a) final geo-technical and structural report / drawings. Geotechnical reports should include any potential impact on the light rail corridor located adjacent to the subject development site, easement and substratum;
  - (b) final construction methodology with construction details pertaining to structural support during excavation or ground penetration;
  - details of the vibration and movement monitoring system that will be in place before excavation commences;
  - (d) final cross sectional drawings showing ground surface, rail tracks, sub-soil profile, proposed basement excavation and structural design of sub-ground support adjacent to the Rail Corridor located adjacent to the subject development site. Cross sectional drawings should also include the accurate RL depths and horizontal distances from assets (tracks, overhead lines, structures and cables) to the nearest point of excavation or ground penetration works. All measurements are to be verified by a Registered Surveyor; and
  - (e) detailed survey plan with location of services.

#### Condition C3:

#### **Construction Hours**

- C3. Construction, including the delivery of materials to and from the site, may only be carried out between the following hours:
  - (a) between 7am and 6pm, Mondays to Fridays inclusive; and
  - (b) between 8am and 5pm, Saturdays.

No work may be carried out on Sundays or public holidays.

#### Condition C4:

- C4. Construction activities may be undertaken outside of the hours in condition C3 if required:
  - (a) by the Police or a public authority for the delivery of vehicles, plant or materials; or
  - (b) in an emergency to avoid the loss of life, damage to property or to prevent environmental harm; or
  - (c) where the works are inaudible at the nearest sensitive receivers; or
  - (d) for the delivery, set-up and removal of construction cranes, where notice of the cranerelated works is provided to the Planning Secretary and affected residents at least seven days prior to the works; or
  - (e) where a variation is approved in advance in writing by the Planning Secretary or his nominee if appropriate justification is provided for the works.

Condition C5:

C5. Notification of such construction activities as referenced in condition C4 must be given to affected residents before undertaking the activities or as soon as is practical afterwards.

#### Condition C6:

- C6. Rock breaking, rock hammering, sheet piling, pile driving and similar activities may only be carried out between the following hours:
  - (a) 9am to 12pm, Monday to Friday;
  - (b) 2pm to 5pm Monday to Friday; and
  - (c) 9am to 12pm, Saturday.

PWNA

#### Condition C11:

C11. Construction must be undertaken in accordance with the construction noise management levels detailed in the *Interim Construction Noise Guideline* (DECC, 2009). All feasible and reasonable noise mitigation measures must be implemented and any activities that could exceed the construction noise management levels must be identified and managed in accordance with the management and mitigation measures identified in the approved Construction Noise and Vibration Management Plan.

#### Condition C12:

C12. The Applicant must ensure construction vehicles (including concrete agitator trucks) do not arrive at the site or surrounding area outside of the construction hours of work outlined under condition C3 unless permitted by C4.

#### Condition C13:

C13. The Applicant must implement, where practicable and without compromising the safety of construction staff or members of the public, the use of 'quackers' to ensure noise impacts on surrounding noise sensitive receivers are minimised.

#### Condition C14:

- C14. Vibration caused by construction at any residence or structure outside the site must be limited to:
  - (a) for structural damage, the latest version of DIN 4150-3 (1992-02) Structural vibration -Effects of vibration on structures (German Institute for Standardisation, 1999); and
  - (b) for human exposure, the acceptable vibration values set out in the *Environmental Noise Management Assessing Vibration: a technical guideline* (DEC, 2006) (as may be updated or replaced from time to time).

#### Condition C15:

C15. Vibratory compactors must not be used closer than 30 metres from residential buildings unless vibration monitoring confirms compliance with the vibration criteria specified in condition C14.

#### Condition C16:

C16. The limits in conditions C14 and C15 apply unless otherwise outlined in a Construction Noise and Vibration Management Plan, approved as part of the CEMP required by condition B18 of this consent.

Condition C49:

C49. The Applicant must mitigate all noise and vibration during construction to the extent possible and provide vibration monitoring equipment and provide the results to the Sydney Light Rail Operator at intervals required by TfNSW and the Sydney Light Rail Operator, and immediately implement corrective actions in the event that the noise or vibration exceeds acceptable limits.

#### 3.2 Construction Noise Criteria

### 3.2.1 NSW EPA Interim Construction Noise Guideline (ICNG) – DECC 2009

Noise criteria for construction and demolition activities are discussed in the *Interim Construction Noise Guideline* (ICNG). The ICNG also recommends procedures to address potential impacts of construction noise on residences and other sensitive land uses. The main objectives of the ICNG are summarised as follows:

- Promote a clear understanding of ways to identify and minimise noise from construction works;
- Focus on applying all "feasible" and "reasonable" work practices to minimise construction noise impacts;



- Construction to be undertaken only during the recommended standard hours unless approval is given for works that cannot be undertaken during these hours;
- Streamline the assessment and approval stages and reduce time spent dealing with complaints at the project implementation stage; and
- Site-specific feasible and reasonable work practices in order to minimise noise impacts.

The ICNG contains a quantitative assessment method which is applicable to this project. Guidance levels are given for airborne noise at residences and other sensitive land uses.

The quantitative assessment method involves predicting noise levels at sensitive receivers and comparing them with the Noise Management Levels (NMLs). The NML affectation categories for residential receivers have been reproduced from the guideline and are listed in the table below.

Table 4	NMLs for	quantitative	assessment at	residences
---------	----------	--------------	---------------	------------

Time of Day	Noise Management Level LAeq(15minute) <sup>1,2</sup>	How to Apply
Recommended standard hours: Monday to Friday 7 am to 6 pm Saturday 8 am to 1 pm No work on Sundays or public holidays	" <i>Noise Affected Level"</i> RBL + 10 dB	<ul> <li>The noise affected level represents the point above which there may be some community reaction to noise.</li> <li>Where the predicted or measured LAeq(15minute) is greater than the noise affected level, the proponent should apply all feasible and reasonable work practices to meet the noise affected level.</li> <li>The proponent should also inform all potentially impacted residents of the nature of works to be carried out, the expected noise levels and duration, as well as contact details.</li> </ul>
(Or approved construction hours as per section 2.2 of the ICNG).	" <i>Highly Noise Affected Level"</i> 75 dBA	<ul> <li>The highly noise affected level represents the point above which there may be strong community reaction to noise.</li> <li>Where noise is above this level, the relevant authority (consent, determining or regulatory) may require respite periods by restricting the hours that the very noisy activities can occur, taking into account: <ol> <li>Times identified by the community when they are less sensitive to noise (such as before and after school for works near schools, or mid-morning or mid-afternoon for works near residences.</li> </ol> </li> <li>If the community is prepared to accept a longer period of construction in exchange for restrictions on construction times.</li> </ul>
Outside recommended standard hours (Non-approved original construction hours)	Noise affected RBL + 5 dB	<ul> <li>A strong justification would typically be required for works outside the recommended standard hours.</li> <li>The proponent should apply all feasible and reasonable work practices to meet the noise affected level.</li> <li>Where all feasible and reasonable practices have been applied and noise is more than 5 dB above the noise affected level, the proponent should negotiate with the community.</li> </ul>
Note 1 Noise leve above gro. or predicti higher at U Note 2 The RBL is	Is apply at the property bour und level. If the property bo ng noise levels is at the mo- upper floors of the noise affe the overall single-figure bac	ndary that is most exposed to construction noise, and at a height of 1.5 m undary is more than 30 m from the residence, the location for measuring st noise-affected point within 30 m of the residence. Noise levels may be incted residence.
or outside Industry ( Note 3 Requireme C4.	the recommended standard EPA 2017). ents listed in the table above	I hours). The term RBL is described in detail in the NSW Noise Policy for are in accordance with the Construction Hours listed in Condition C3 and

Construction noise levels at other noise receivers are outlined below:

 Construction noise levels within classrooms at schools and other educational institutions is not to exceed 45dB LAeq,15minute, when measured internally.



- Construction noise levels within hospital wards and operating theatres is not to exceed 45dB LAeq,15minute, when measured internally.
- Construction noise levels at offices, retail outlets is not to exceed 70dB LAeq,15minute, when measured externally.

Based on the measured background noise levels summarised in section 3, and the NMLs outlined above the construction noise criteria to be used in this assessment are listed in Table 5.

Receiver Types		NML, dB LAeq(15minute)
		<u>Standard Hours</u> Monday to Friday: 7:00am to 6:00pm Saturday: 8:00am to 5:00pm
Residences	Receiver 1	<u>57</u> + <i>HNAL</i> (75)
(Measured externally)	Receiver 2	<u>57</u> + <i>HNAL</i> (75)
	Receiver 3	<u>56 +</u> HNAL ( <b>75</b> )
	Receiver 4	<u>59</u> + <i>HNAL</i> ( <b>75</b> )
Education institutions (Measured internally)		<u>45</u>
hospital wards and opera (Measured internally)	ting theatres	<u>45</u>
Offices & retail outlets (Measured externally)		<u>70</u>

 Table 5
 NMLs as basis for the acoustic assessment

# 3.2.2 Construction Traffic Noise Criteria

For existing residences and other sensitive land uses affected by additional traffic on existing roads, the NSW *Road Noise Policy (RNP)* states that for noise associated with increased road traffic generated by land use developments, any increase in the total traffic noise level should be limited to 2 dB during both day and night-time periods. An increase of 2 dB represents a minor impact that is considered barely perceptible to the average person.



# 3.3 Vibration Criteria

# 3.3.1 Human Comfort

Vibration effects relating specifically to the human comfort aspects of the project are taken from the guideline titled "*Assessing Vibration – A Technical Guideline"*. (AVTG) This type of impact can be further categorised and assessed using the appropriate criterion as follows:

- Continuous vibration from uninterrupted sources (refer to Table 6).
- Impulsive vibration up to three instances of sudden impact e.g. dropping heavy items, per monitoring period (refer to Table 7).
- Intermittent vibration such as from drilling, compacting or activities that would result in continuous vibration if operated continuously (refer to Table 8).

 Table 6
 Continuous vibration acceleration criteria (m/s²) 1 Hz-80 Hz

Location	Assessment	Preferred Value	es	Maximum Values	
	period	z-axis	x- and y-axis	z-axis	x- and y-axis
Residences	Daytime	0.010	0.0071	0.020	0.014
	Night-time	0.007	0.005	0.014	0.010
Offices, schools,	Day or night-	0.020	0.014	0.040	0.028
educational institutions and places of worship	time	0.04	0.029	0.080	0.058
Workshops	Day or night- time	0.04	0.029	0.080	0.058

#### Table 7 Impulsive vibration acceleration criteria (m/s<sup>2</sup>) 1 Hz-80 Hz

Location	Assessment	Preferred Value	es	Maximum Values	
	period	z-axis	x- and y-axis	z-axis	x- and y-axis
Residences	Daytime	0.30	0.21	0.60	0.42
	Night-time	0.10	0.071	0.20	0.14
Offices, schools, educational institutions and places of worship	Day or night- time	0.64	0.46	1.28	0.92
Workshops	Day or night- time	0.64	0.46	1.28	0.92

#### Table 8 Intermittent vibration impacts criteria (m/s<sup>1.75</sup>) 1 Hz-80 Hz



Location	Daytime		Night-time	
	Preferred Values	Maximum Values	Preferred Values	Maximum Values
Residences	0.20	0.40	0.13	0.26
Offices, schools, educational institutions and places of worship	0.40	0.80	0.40	0.80
Workshops	0.80	1.60	0.80	1.60

# **3.3.2 Building Contents and Structure**

The vibration effects on the building itself are assessed against international standards as follows:

- For transient vibration: British Standard BS 7385: Part 2-1993 "Evaluation and measurement for vibration in buildings Part 2: Guide to damage levels from ground borne vibration" (BSI 1993); and
- For continuous or repetitive vibration: German DIN 4150: Part 3 1999 "Effects of Vibration on Structure" (DIN 1999).

**Note:** British Standard BS 7385 and German Standard DIN 4150 are being referenced in lieu of any relevant Australian Standards for vibration impacts to either building contents or structures.

### 3.3.2.1 British Standard BS 7385 Part 2 - 1993

For transient vibration, as discussed in standard BS 7385 Part 2-1993, the criteria are based on peak particle velocity (mm/s) which is to be measured at the base of the building. These are summarised in Table 9 and illustrated in Figure 4.

Line in Figure 4	Type of Building	Peak Component Particle Velocity in Frequency Range of Predominant Pulse				
		4 Hz to 15 Hz	15 Hz and Above			
1	Reinforced or framed structures Industrial and heavy commercial buildings	50 mm/s at 4 Hz and above				
2	Unreinforced or light framed structures Residential or light commercial type buildings	15 mm/s at 4 Hz increasing to 20 mm/s at 15 Hz	20 mm/s at 15 Hz increasing to 50 mm/s at 40 Hz and above			

#### Table 9 Transient vibration criteria as per standard BS 7385 Part 2 - 1993

Standard BS 7385 Part 2 – 1993 states that the values in Table 9 relate to transient vibration which does not cause resonant responses in buildings.

Where the dynamic loading caused by continuous vibration events is such as that results in dynamic magnification due to resonance (especially at the lower frequencies where lower guide values apply), then the values in Table 9 may need to be reduced by up to 50% (refer to Line 3 in Figure 4).



#### Figure 4 BS 7385 Part 2 – 1993, graph of transient vibration values for cosmetic damage



In the lower frequency region where strains associated with a given vibration velocity magnitude are higher, the recommended values corresponding to Line 2 are reduced. Below a frequency of 4 Hz where a high displacement is associated with the relatively low peak component particle velocity value, a maximum displacement of 0.6 mm (zero to peak) is recommended. This displacement is equivalent to a vibration velocity of 3.7 mm/s at 1 Hz.

The standard also states that minor damage is possible at vibration magnitudes which are greater than twice those given in Table 9, and major damage to a building structure may occur at values greater than four times the tabulated values.

Fatigue considerations are also addressed in the standard and it is concluded that unless calculation indicates that the magnitude and number of load reversals is significant (in respect of the fatigue life of building materials) then the values above should not be reduced for fatigue considerations.

#### 3.3.2.2 German Standard DIN 4150 Part 3 - 1999

For continuous or repetitive vibration, standard DIN 4150 Part 3-1999 provides criteria based on values for peak particle velocity (mm/s) measured at the foundation of the building; these are summarised in Table 10. The criteria are frequency dependent and specific to particular categories of structures.



Table 10	Structural	damage	criteria	as	ner	standard	DTN	4150	Part 3 -	1999
Table 10	Structural	uamaye	Cificina	as	hei	Stanuaru	DTIA	<b>TTOO</b>	rait J -	1999

Type of Structure	Peak Component Particle Velocity, mm/s							
	Vibration at the	Vibration at the foundation at a frequency of						
	1 Hz to 10 Hz	10 Hz to 50 Hz	50 Hz to 100 Hz <sup>1</sup>	horizontal plane of highest floor at all frequencies				
Buildings used for commercial purposes, industrial buildings and buildings of similar design	20	20 to 40	40 to 50	40				
Dwellings and buildings of similar design and/or use	5	5 to 15	15 to 20	15				
Structures that, because of their sensitivity to vibration, do not correspond to those listed in lines 1 and 2 and are of great intrinsic value (e.g. buildings that are under a preservation order)	3	3 to 8	8 to 10	8				
Note 1: For frequencies above 100Hz	, at least the values s	pecified in this colum	n shall be applied.					

3.3.3 Sensitive Scientific and Medical Equipment

# Some scientific equipment (e.g., electron microscopes and microelectronics manufacturing equir

Some scientific equipment (e.g., electron microscopes and microelectronics manufacturing equipment) can require more stringent objectives than those applicable to human comfort.

Where it has been identified that vibration sensitive scientific and/or medical instruments are likely to be in use at the nearest existing hospital buildings, objectives for the satisfactory operation of the instrument should be sourced from manufacturer's data.

Where manufacturer's data is not available, generic vibration criterion (VC) curves may be adopted as vibration goals. These generic VC curves are presented below in Table 11 and Figure 5.

#### Table 11 Criteria for vibration sensitive equipment



Equipment	Curve
Bench microscopes up to 100× magnification; laboratory robots	0.102 mm/s
Bench microscopes up to 400× magnification; optical and other precision balances; coordinate measuring machines; metrology laboratories; optical comparators; microelectronics manufacturing equipment; proximity and projection aligners, etc.	0.051 mm/s VC-A
Microsurgery, eye surgery, neurosurgery; bench microscopes at magnification greater than 400×; optical equipment on isolation tables; microelectronic manufacturing equipment, such as inspection and lithography equipment (including steppers) to 3 mm line widths	0.025 mm/s VC-B
Electron microscopes up to 30 000 $\times$ magnification; microtomes; magnetic resonance imagers; microelectronics manufacturing equipment, such as lithography and inspection equipment to 1 mm detail size	0.013 mm/s VC-C
Electron microscopes at magnification greater than 30 000×; mass spectrometers; cell implant equipment; microelectronics manufacturing equipment, such as aligners, steppers, and other critical equipment for photolithography with line widths of 1/2 $\mu$ m; includes electron beam systems	0.0054 mm/s VC-D
Non-isolated laser and optical research systems; microelectronics manufacturing equipment, such as aligners, steppers, and other critical equipment for photolithography with line widths of $1/4 \mu m$ ; includes electron beam systems	0.0032 mm/s VC-E

# Figure 5 Criteria for vibration sensitive equipment (ASHRAE 2007, HVAC Applications, Chapter 47 "Sound and Vibration Control")



# 3.3.4 Transport for New South Wales (TfNSW) Rail Infrastructure Vibration Criteria

Currently the Conditions of Consent does not nominate any vibration criteria applicable to the light rail infrastructure along High Street. Therefore, the vibration criteria which is provided below has been developed based on other TfNSW vibration requirements we have seen in the past on previous projects.



Vibration levels from any construction activities associated with the Sydney Children's Hospital Stage 1 and Children's Comprehensive Caner Centre (SCH1/CCCC) should not exceed **12mm/s Peak Particle Velocity (PPV)** when measured at the nearest representative location adjacent to the rail infrastructure.

### 3.4 Ground-Borne Noise Criteria

According to the NSW EPA *Interim Construction Noise Guideline (*ICNG) 2009, the criteria for ground-borne noise at residences is defined as follows:

• Maximum internal noise levels of 40 dB LAeq(15mins) between 6:00pm and 10:00pm.

# 4 NOISE AND VIBRATION ASSESSMENT

# 4.1 Construction Noise Assessment

Sound power levels have been predicted for the construction tasks identified in the project program. The equipment anticipated for use in each task is based on previous project experience. The sound power levels for the equipment likely to be used for each of the listed tasks are provided in Table 12 below.

Tasks	Equipment	Sound Power Levels (dBA re 1pW)	Aggregate Sound Power Level per Task (dBA re 1pW)
Site	Mobile crane	110	113
Establishment Works	Power hand tools	109	-
WORKS	Semi Rigid Vehicle <sup>1</sup>	105	-
Ground Works	Excavator	112	120
and Demolition	Hydraulic Hammer	118	-
	Piling Rig	110	
	Handheld jack hammer <sup>1</sup>	111	-
	Dump truck <sup>1</sup>	104	-
	Concrete saw <sup>1</sup>	114	-
	Skid steer	110	-
	Power hand tools	109	-
Structure	Handheld jack hammer <sup>1</sup>	106	117
	Concrete saw <sup>1</sup>	114	-
	Power hand tools	109	-
	Welder	101	-
	Concrete pump truck	110	-
	Concrete agitator truck	108	-
Internal Works	Power hand tools	109	109
Common and	Concrete agitator truck	108	114
External Works	Saw cutter <sup>1</sup>	104	-
	Dump truck <sup>1</sup>	104	-
	Concrete saw <sup>1</sup>	114	-
	Power hand tools	109	-
Note 1: An assur	ned time correction has been applied, t	this being 5 minutes of operation in	any 15-minute interval.

 Table 12
 Summary of predicted sound power levels

 Table 13
 Receiver 1
 Summary of preliminary predicted construction noise levels – Blenheim Street Residences

PWNA

Phase	Activity	Aggregate Sound Power Level (dBA re 1pW)	Predicted <u>Individual</u> Noise Level at Receiver dBA L <sub>Aeq 15 minutes</sub>	Predicted <u>Combined</u> Noise Level at Receiver dBA L <sub>Aeq 15 minutes</sub>	Criteria dBA L <sub>Aeq</sub> 15 minutes	Summary of Result
	Mobile crane	113	58 to 72	61 to 76	Monday to	Works indicatively predicted to have
Site	Power hand tools		57 to 71		Friday	BG+10dBA and could have the
Works	Semi Rigid Vehicle	-	53 to 68		47 + 10 = <b>57</b>	potential to be above the Highly Noise Affected Level when working near a receiver
	Excavator	119	60 to 74	66 to 81	<u>Saturday</u>	Works indicatively predicted to have
	Handheld jack hammer		54 to 69		08.00-17.00	BG+10dBA and could have the
Ground Works	Dump truck		52 to 67		47 + 10 = <b>57</b> <u>Highly Noise</u> <u>Affected Level</u>	potential to be above the Highly Noise Affected Level when working near a receiver
and Demolition	Concrete saw		62 to 77			
	Skid steer		58 to 72			
	Power hand tools	-	57 to 71			
	Handheld jack hammer	117	54 to 69	65 to 80	Standard Construction Hours	Works indicatively predicted to have
	Concrete saw		62 to 77	-	<u>75</u>	BG+10dBA and could have the potential to be above the Highly Noise Affected Level when working near a receiver
Ctructure	Power hand tools		57 to 71			
Structure	Welder		49 to 63			
	Concrete pump truck	-	58 to 72			
	Concrete agitator truck		56 to 70			
Internal Works	Power hand tools	109	57 to 71	57 to 71		Works indicatively predicted to have the potential to exceed the BG + 10dBAhowever below the Highly Noise Affected Level.
	Concrete agitator truck	117	56 to 70	65 to 79		Works indicatively predicted to have
	Saw cutter	-	52 to 67	-		the potential to exceed the BG+10dBA and could have the
Common and	Dump truck	1	52 to 67	1		potential to be above the Highly Noise Affected Level when working
	Concrete saw	1	62 to 77	1		near a receiver
	Power hand tools		57 to 71			

 Table 14
 Receiver 2
 Summary of predicted construction noise levels – Botany North Residences

Phase	Activity	Aggregate Sound Power Level (dBA re 1pW)	Predicted <u>Individual</u> Noise Level at Receiver dBA LAeq 15 minutes	Predicted <u>Combined</u> Noise Level at Receiver dBA L <sub>Aeq 15 minutes</sub>	Criteria dBA L <sub>Aeq</sub> 15 minutes	Summary of Result
Site	Mobile crane	113	56 to 63	59 to 66	Monday to	Works indicatively predicted to have
Establishment	Power hand tools		55 to 62		Friday	10dBAhowever below the Highly
Works	Semi Rigid Vehicle		51 to 58		$\frac{07.00-18.00}{47+10} = 57$	Noise Affected Level.
	Excavator	119	58 to 65	64 to 71		Works indicatively predicted to have
	Handheld jack hammer		52 to 59		<u>Saturday</u>	10dBAhowever below the Highly
Ground Works	Dump truck		50 to 57		08.00-17.00	Noise Affected Level.
and Demolition	Concrete saw		60 to 67		4/ + 10 = <b>5/</b>	
	Skid steer		56 to 63		Highly Noise	
	Power hand tools		55 to 62			
	Handheld jack hammer	117	52 to 59	63 to 70	Affected Level	Works indicatively predicted to have
	Concrete saw		60 to 67		<u>Construction Hours</u> <u><b>75</b></u>	10dBAhowever below the Highly Noise Affected Level.
Ctructure	Power hand tools		55 to 62			
Structure	Welder		47 to 54			
	Concrete pump truck		56 to 63			
	Concrete agitator truck		54 to 61			
Internal Works	Power hand tools	109	55 to 62	55 to 62		Works indicatively predicted to have the potential to exceed the BG + 10dBAhowever below the Highly Noise Affected Level.
	Concrete agitator truck	117	54 to 61	63 to 70		Works indicatively predicted to have
	Saw cutter	-	50 to 57	-		the potential to exceed the BG + 10dBAhowever below the Highly
Common and External Works	Dump truck		50 to 57			Noise Affected Level.
	Concrete saw		60 to 67			
	Power hand tools		55 to 62	_		

### Table 15 Receiver 3 - Summary of predicted construction noise levels - Magill Street Residences

Phase	Activity	Aggregate Sound Power Level (dBA re 1pW)	Predicted <u>Individual</u> Noise Level at Receiver dBA L <sub>Aeq 15 minutes</sub>	Predicted <u>Combined</u> Noise Level at Receiver dBA L <sub>Aeq 15 minutes</sub>	Criteria dBA L <sub>Aeq 15 minutes</sub>	Summary of Result
Site	Mobile crane	113	43 to 48	46 to 52	Monday to	Works indicatively predicted to have
Establishment	Power hand tools		42 to 47		Friday	10dBAhowever below the Highly
Works	Semi Rigid Vehicle		38 to 44		$\frac{07.00-18.00}{46+10} = 56$	Noise Affected Level.
	Excavator	119	45 to 50	51 to 57		Works indicatively predicted to have
	Handheld jack hammer		39 to 45		<u>Saturday</u>	10dBAhowever below the Highly
Ground Works	Dump truck		37 to 43		08.00-17.00	Noise Affected Level.
and Demolition	Concrete saw		47 to 53		46 + 10 = <b>56</b>	
	Skid steer		43 to 48	-		
	Power hand tools		42 to 47		Highly Noise	
	Handheld jack hammer	117	39 to 45	51 to 56	Affected Level <u>Standard</u> <u>Construction Hours</u> 75	Works indicatively predicted to have
	Concrete saw		47 to 53			10dBAhowever below the Highly Noise Affected Level.
Structure	Power hand tools		42 to 47			
Structure	Welder		34 to 39			
	Concrete pump truck		43 to 48			
	Concrete agitator truck		41 to 46			
Internal Works	Power hand tools	109	42 to 47	42 to 47		Works indicatively predicted to have the potential to exceed the BG + 10dBAhowever below the Highly Noise Affected Level.
	Concrete agitator truck	117	41 to 46	50 to 55		Works indicatively predicted to have
	Saw cutter	-	37 to 43	1		the potential to exceed the BG + 10dBAhowever below the Highly
Common and External Works	Dump truck		37 to 43			Noise Affected Level.
	Concrete saw		47 to 53			
	Power hand tools		42 to 47			

# Table 16 Receiver 4 Summary of predicted construction noise levels – Norton Street Residences

Phase	Activity	Aggregate Sound Power Level (dBA re 1pW)	Predicted <u>Individual</u> Noise Level at Receiver dBA L <sub>Aeq 15 minutes</sub>	Predicted <u>Combined</u> Noise Level at Receiver dBA L <sub>Aeq 15 minutes</sub>	Criteria dBA L <sub>Aeq</sub> 15 minutes	Summary of Result
Site	Mobile crane	113	52 to 58	56 to 62	Monday to	Works indicatively predicted to have
Establishment	Power hand tools		51 to 57		<u>Friday</u>	10dBAhowever below the Highly
Works	Semi Rigid Vehicle		48 to 54		$\frac{07.00-18.00}{49+10} = 59$	Noise Affected Level.
	Excavator	119	54 to 60	61 to 67		Works indicatively predicted to have
	Handheld jack hammer		49 to 55		<u>Saturday</u>	10dBAhowever below the Highly
Ground Works	Dump truck	-	47 to 53	_	08.00-17.00	Noise Affected Level.
and Demolition	Concrete saw		57 to 63		49 + 10 = <b>59</b>	
	Skid steer		52 to 58		Highly Noise	
	Power hand tools		51 to 57			
	Handheld jack hammer	117	49 to 55	60 to 66	Affected Level	Works indicatively predicted to have
	Concrete saw		57 to 63		<u>Construction Hours</u> <u><b>75</b></u>	10dBAhowever below the Highly Noise Affected Level.
Structure	Power hand tools		51 to 57			
Structure	Welder		43 to 49			
	Concrete pump truck		52 to 58			
	Concrete agitator truck		50 to 56			
Internal Works	Power hand tools	109	51 to 57	51 to 57		Works indicatively predicted to have the potential to exceed the BG + 10dBAhowever below the Highly Noise Affected Level.
	Concrete agitator truck	117	50 to 56	59 to 65	-	Works indicatively predicted to have
	Saw cutter		47 to 53			the potential to exceed the BG + 10dBAhowever below the Highly
Common and External Works	Dump truck		47 to 53			Noise Affected Level.
	Concrete saw		57 to 63			
	Power hand tools		51 to 57			

# Table 17 Receiver 5 - Summary of predicted construction noise levels - Randwick Hospital Campus

Phase	Activity	Aggregate Sound Power Level (dBA re 1pW)	Predicted <u>Individual</u> Noise Level at Receiver dBA LAeq 15 minutes	Predicted <u>Combined</u> Noise Level at Receiver dBA L <sub>Aeq 15 minutes</sub>	Criteria dBA L <sub>Aeq</sub> 15 minutes	Summary of Result
Site	Mobile crane	113	43 to 58	46 to 62	Monday to	Works indicatively predicted to have
Establishment	Power hand tools		42 to 57		<u>Friday</u>	10dBAhowever below the Highly
Works	Semi Rigid Vehicle		38 to 54		07.00-18.00	Noise Affected Level.
	Excavator	119	45 to 60	51 to 67	<u>Saturday</u>	Works indicatively predicted to have
	Handheld jack hammer		39 to 55		08.00-17.00	10dBAhowever below the Highly
Ground Works	Dump truck		37 to 53			Noise Affected Level.
and Demolition	Concrete saw		47 to 63		450BA (applies when properties	
	Skid steer		43 to 58	-	are being used)	
	Power hand tools		42 to 57			
	Handheld jack hammer	117	39 to 55	50 to 66		Works indicatively predicted to have
	Concrete saw		47 to 63			10dBAhowever below the Highly Noise Affected Level.
Structure	Power hand tools		42 to 57			
Suucture	Welder		34 to 49			
	Concrete pump truck		43 to 58			
	Concrete agitator truck		41 to 56			
Internal Works	Power hand tools	109	42 to 57	42 to 57		Works indicatively predicted to have the potential to exceed the BG + 10dBAhowever below the Highly Noise Affected Level.
	Concrete agitator truck	117	41 to 56	50 to 65	-	Works indicatively predicted to have
	Saw cutter	-	37 to 53	-		the potential to exceed the BG + 10dBAhowever below the Highly
Common and External Works	Dump truck		37 to 53			Noise Affected Level.
	Concrete saw		47 to 63			
	Power hand tools		42 to 57			

#### Table 18 Receiver 6 Summary of predicted construction noise levels - UNSW

Phase	Activity	Aggregate Sound Power Level (dBA re 1pW)	Predicted <u>Individual</u> Noise Level at Receiver dBA L <sub>Aeq 15 minutes</sub>	Predicted <u>Combined</u> Noise Level at Receiver dBA LAeq 15 minutes	Criteria dBA L <sub>Aeq 15 minutes</sub>	Summary of Result
Site	Mobile crane	113	38 to 43	42 to 47	Monday to	Works indicatively predicted to have
Establishment	Power hand tools		37 to 42		<u>Friday</u> 07.00-18.00	10dBAhowever below the Highly
Works	Semi Rigid Vehicle		34 to 39		07.00-18.00	Noise Affected Level.
	Excavator	119	40 to 45	47 to 52	<u>Saturday</u>	Works indicatively predicted to have
	Handheld jack hammer		35 to 40		08.00-17.00	10dBAhowever below the Highly
Ground Works	Dump truck		33 to 38			Noise Affected Level.
and Demolition	Concrete saw		43 to 48		450BA (applies when properties	
	Skid steer		38 to 43		are being used)	
	Power hand tools		37 to 42			
	Handheld jack hammer	117	35 to 40	46 to 51		Works indicatively predicted to have the potential to exceed the BG + 10dBAhowever below the Highly Noise Affected Level.
	Concrete saw		43 to 48		-	
Structure	Power hand tools		37 to 42			
Suucture	Welder		29 to 34			
	Concrete pump truck		38 to 43			
	Concrete agitator truck		36 to 41			
Internal Works	Power hand tools	109	37 to 42	37 to 42		Works indicatively predicted to have the potential to exceed the BG + 10dBAhowever below the Highly Noise Affected Level.
	Concrete agitator truck	117	36 to 41	45 to 50		Works indicatively predicted to have
	Saw cutter	-	33 to 38			the potential to exceed the BG + 10dBAhowever below the Highly
Common and External Works	Dump truck		33 to 38			Noise Affected Level.
	Concrete saw		43 to 48			
	Power hand tools		37 to 42			

PWNA

# 4.2 Construction Traffic Noise Assessment

It is proposed that the construction traffic would access the site via Botany Street as a primary access route. This information has been provided by ARUP who are the construction traffic engineer for the project.

From the criteria discussed in Section 3, it is noted that vehicle numbers on surrounding roads would need to increase by around 60% from existing traffic flows, for a 2 dB increase in road traffic noise to occur. As noted previously, a 2 dB increase in road traffic noise is not considered to be noticeable.

Based on the number of vehicles projected over each of the phases, it is concluded that noise impacts from construction traffic is unlikely to have an impact at the nearest affected properties. As a result, no further assessment is required.

### 4.3 Vibration Assessment

In order to maintain compliance with the human comfort vibration criteria discussed in Section 3, it is recommended that the indicative safe distances listed in Table 19 should be maintained. These indicative safe distances should be validated at the start of construction works by undertaking measurements of vibration levels generated by construction and demolition equipment to be used on site.

The criteria for scientific or medical equipment can be more stringent than those required for human comfort. Vibration validating measurements should be conducted at each site to determine the vibration level and potential impact to this sensitive equipment.

Additionally, any vibration levels should be assessed in accordance with the criteria discussed in Section 3. This information should also be included as part of the CNVMSP.

		Safe Working	Distances (m)
Plant	Rating / Description	Cosmetic Damage (BS 7385: Part 2 DIN 4150: Part 3)	Human Comfort (AVTG)
	< 50 kN (Typically 1 – 2 tonnes)	5	15 – 20
	< 100 kN (Typically 2 – 4 tonnes)	6	20
Vibratory roller	< 200 kN (Typically 4 – 6 tonnes)	12	40
	< 300 kN (Typically 7 – 13 tonnes)	15	100
	> 300 kN (Typically more than 13 tonnes)	20	100
Small hydraulic hammer	300 kg, typically 5 – 12 tonnes excavator	2	7
Medium hydraulic hammer	900 kg, typically 12 – 18 tonnes excavator	7	23
Large hydraulic hammer	1600 kg, typically 18 – 34 tonnes excavator	22	73
Vibratory pile driver	Sheet piles	2 – 20	20
Jackhammer Hand held		1	Avoid contact with structure and steel reinforcements

#### Table 19 Recommended indicative safe working distances for vibration intensive plant

-PWNA-

# 5 NOISE AND VIBRATION MANAGEMENT PLAN

# 5.1 Acoustic Management Procedures

#### 5.1.1 Summary of Management Procedures

Table 20 below summarises the management procedures recommended for airborne noise and vibration impacts. These procedures are also further discussed in the report. Hence, where applicable, links to further references are provided in Table 20.

Procedure	Abbreviation	Description	Further Reference
General Management Measures	GMM	Introduce best-practice general mitigation measures in the workplace which are aimed at reducing the acoustic impact onto the nearest affected receivers.	Refer to Section 5.6 For noise impact, also refer to Section 5.2 For vibration impact, also refer to Section 5.3
Project Notification	PN	Issue project updates to stakeholders, discussing overviews of current and upcoming works. Advanced warning of potential disruptions can be included. Content and length to be determined on a project- by-project basis.	Refer to Section 5.4.
Verification Monitoring	V	Monitoring to comprise attended or unattended acoustic surveys. The purpose of the monitoring is to confirm measured levels are consistent with the predictions in the acoustic assessment, and to verify that the mitigation procedures are appropriate for the affected receivers. If the measured levels are higher than those predicted, then the measures will need to be reviewed and the management plan will need to be amended.	For noise impact, refer to Section 5.2.3 and Section 5.2.4. For vibration impact, refer to Section 5.3.2
Complaints Management System	CMS	Implement a management system which includes procedures for receiving and addressing complaints from affected stakeholders	Refer to Section 5.4.
Specific Notification	SN	Individual letters or phone calls to notify stakeholders that noise levels are likely to exceed noise objectives. Alternatively, contractor could visit stakeholders individually in order to brief them in regards to the noise impact and the mitigation measures that will be implemented.	Refer to Section 5.4.
Respite Offer	RO	Offer provided to stakeholders subjected to an ongoing impact.	Refer to Section 5.2.1
Alternative Construction Methodology	AC	Contractor to consider alternative construction options that achieve compliance with relevant criteria. Alternative option to be determined on a case-by-case basis. It is recommended that the selection of the alternative option should also be determined by considering the assessment of on-site measurements (refer to Verification Monitoring above).	Refer to Section 5.6.1 and 5.6.2

#### Table 20 Summary of mitigation procedures



The application of these procedures is in relation to the exceedances over the relevant criteria. For airborne noise, the criteria are based on NMLs. The allocation of these procedures is discussed in Section 5.1.2

For vibration, the criteria either correspond to human comfort, building damage or scientific and medical equipment. The application of these procedures is discussed in Section 5.1.3.

#### 5.1.2 Allocation of Noise Management Procedures

For residences, the management procedures have been allocated based on noise level exceedances at the affected properties, which occur over the designated NMLs (refer to Section 3). The allocation of these procedures is summarised in Table 21 below.

Table 21 Allocation of noise management procedures – residential re
---

Construction Hours	Exceedance over NML (dB)	Management Procedures (see definition above)
Standard Hours	0 - 10	GMM
Mon – Fri: 7:00 am to 6:00 pm	4 - 10	GMM, PN, V <sup>1</sup> , CMS, AC
Sat: 8:00 am – 4:00 pm	> 10	GMM, PN, V, CMS, SN, AC
	Above 75dBA	GMM, PN, V, CMS, SN, RO, AC
Outside Standard Hours	0 - 5	GMM
Any hours not listed above	>6	GMM, PN, V, CMS, SN, RO, AC
Notes		

1. Verification monitoring to be undertaken upon complaints received from affected receivers

Please note the following regarding the allocation of these procedures:

- The exceedances have been estimated as part of the acoustic assessment, and these are summarised in Section 4.1.
- The allocation of procedures is based on the assumptions used for noise level predictions (refer to Section 4.1). Consequently, these allocations can be further refined once onsite works are undertaken and further development of the construction program.

For non-residential receivers (such as education and health), management measures are provided in Section 5.2.4.

#### 5.1.3 Allocation of Vibration Management Procedures

Table 22 below summarises the vibration management procedures to be adopted based on exceedance scenarios (i.e., whether the exceedance occurs over human comfort criteria, building damage criteria, or criteria for scientific and medical equipment). Please note these management procedures apply for any type of affected receiver (i.e., for residences as well as non-residential receivers).

#### Table 22 Allocation of vibration management procedures

Construction Hours	Exceedance Scenario	Management Procedures
<b>Standard Hours</b> Mon – Fri: 7:00 am to 6:00 pm	Over human comfort criteria (refer to Section 3)	GMM, PN, V, RO
Sat: 8:00 am – 4:00 pm	Over building damage criteria (refer to Section 3)	GMM, V, AC
<b>Outside Standard Hours</b> Mon – Fri: 6:00 pm to 7:00 pm	Over human comfort criteria (refer to Section 3)	GMM, SN, V, RO, CMS
Sat: 1:00 pm to 4:00 pm	Over building damage criteria (refer to Section 3)	GMM, V, AC

PWNA

# 5.2 Site Specific Noise Mitigation Measures

#### 5.2.1 Respite Periods

Predicted noise levels outlined in Section 4.1 indicate that in some cases when works are being undertaken within proximity of receiver boundaries, exceedances above the Noise Management Levels (NMLs) may occur. In addition, in accordance with Condition C6 respite periods are recommended for noisy activities. As such the following respite conditions are recommended in accordance with C6 or when works extended periods of noisy works are affecting a surrounding receiver above the HNAL of 75dBA. See below.

#### Table 23 Recommended Respite Periods

Monday to Friday	Saturday
7:00am to 9:00am – <b>No</b> rock breaking, rock hammering, sheet piling, pile driving and similar activities. (Respite Period)	8:00am to 9:00am – <b>No</b> rock breaking, rock hammering, sheet piling, pile driving and similar activities. <u>(Respite Period)</u>
9:00am to 12:00pm – Works	9:00am to 12:00pm – Works
12:00pm to 2:00pm – <b>No</b> rock breaking, rock hammering, sheet piling, pile driving and similar activities. (Respite Period)	12:00pm to 4:00pm – <b>No</b> rock breaking, rock hammering, sheet piling, pile driving and similar activities. ( <u>Respite Period</u> )
2:00pm to 5:00pm – Works	
5:00pm to 6:00pm – <b>No</b> rock breaking, rock hammering, sheet piling, pile driving and similar activities. <u>(Respite Period)</u>	

Note: Recommended respite periods for noisy works has been formulated in accordance with Condition C6 from the *Notice of Determination – Approval.* 

#### 5.2.2 General Comments

The contractor will, where reasonable and feasible, apply best practice noise mitigation measures. These measures shall include the following:

- Maximising the offset distance between plant items and nearby noise sensitive receivers.
- Preventing noisy plant working simultaneously and adjacent to sensitive receivers.
- Minimising consecutive works in the same site area.
- Orienting equipment away from noise sensitive areas.
- Carrying out loading and unloading away from noise sensitive areas.

In order to minimise noise impacts during the works, the contractor will take all reasonable and feasible measures to mitigate noise effects.

The contractor will also take reasonable steps to control noise from all plant and equipment. Examples of appropriate noise control include efficient silencers and low noise mufflers.

The contractor should apply all feasible and reasonable work practices to meet the NMLs and inform all potentially impacted residents of the nature of works to be carried out, the expected noise levels, duration of noise generating construction works, and the contact details for the proposal.



### 5.2.3 Noise Monitoring

Based on the predicted noise levels outlined 4.1 it is recommended unattended noise monitoring is conducted at Receiver 1 (Blenheim Street Receivers – See Figure 1).

In addition, should ongoing noise complaints be received at other surrounding locations attended noise measurements may be undertaken from time to time to supplement the unattended monitoring.

The unattended noise monitoring system should be accessible by the project team via an online portal and monitored by the project acoustic consultant to provide real-time feedback with notifications and data analysis.

The survey methodology and equipment will comply with the monitoring requirements as discussed in Australian Standard AS 1055.1-1997.

All onsite measurements will be undertaken to investigate compliance against the noise management levels (NML's) which are formulated in section 3 above (i.e., Project Approval and NSW EPA ICNG).

The location of the monitors will be determined by the location and type of works being undertaken on the site, and will be reviewed monthly, or as work location and type progresses (whichever is first). Due to the extent of works area and the complex nature of the project sequencing, several monitors may be required throughout the duration of the project.

Monthly reporting is to be undertaken which should include the following noise descriptors: LA90, LA10 and LAeq.

#### 5.2.4 Noise Mitigation Measures for Non-Residential Receivers

Where exceedances have been identified in Section 4, the following mitigation measures are recommended:

- Undertake general mitigation measures as discussed in Section 5.6
- Issue project updates to tenants in affected premises. The updates can include overview of current and upcoming works, as well as advanced warning of potential disruptions.
- Signage to be posted to provide stakeholders information regarding project details, emergency contacts and enquiry contact information.

#### 5.2.5 Alternate Equipment or Process

Exceedance of the site's NMLs should result in an investigation as to whether alternate equipment could be used, or a difference process could be undertaken.

In some cases, the investigation may conclude that the use of other equipment is not possible, however, a different process could be undertaken.

#### 5.2.6 Acoustic Enclosures/Screening

Typically, on a construction site there are three different types of plant that will be used: mobile plant (i.e., excavators, skid steers, etc.), semi mobile plant (i.e., hand tools generally) or static plant (i.e., diesel generators).

For plant items which are static it is recommended that, in the event exceedances are being measured due to operation of the plant item, an acoustic enclosure/screen is constructed to reduce impacts. These systems can be constructed from Fibre Cement (FC) sheeting or, if airflow is required, acoustic attenuators or louvres.

For semi mobile plant, relocation of plant should be investigated to either be operated in an enclosed space or at locations away from a receiver.

With mobile plant it is generally not possible to treat these sources. However, investigations into the machine itself may result in a reduction of noise (i.e., mufflers/attenuators etc).



# 5.2.7 Site Cranes

Three (3) permeant site cranes are proposed, all three being electric cranes connected to mains power. As such we understand no diesel power generators are required for the operation of the cranes. Information for each of the three (3) cranes are provided below:

- TC1 (Tower Crane 1): Terex CTT 561A-24 with a 59m jib.
- TC2 (Tower Crane 2: Terex CTT 332-16 with a 60m jib.
- TC3 (Tower Crane 3): Yongmao STL 230-18 with a 50m jib.

Based on the crane selections above the following the following is noted:

- Cranes to be installed are recommended to be electric. Should these cranes require ground-based diesel generators for backup, acoustic enclosures/screens are to be provided. Refer to 5.2.6 above.
- Crane Sound Power Levels (Lw) should not exceed 102dBA (externally).

# 5.3 Site Specific Vibration Mitigation Measures

#### 5.3.1 General Comments

As part of the CNVMSP, the following vibration mitigation measures should be implemented:

- Any vibration generating plant and equipment is to be in areas within the site in order to lower the vibration impacts.
- Investigate the feasibility of rescheduling the hours of operation of major vibration generating plant and equipment.
- Use lower vibration generating items of construction plant and equipment; that is, smaller capacity plant, where feasible
- Minimise conducting vibration generating works consecutively in the same area (if applicable).
- Schedule a minimum respite period of at least 30 minutes before activities commence which are to be undertaken for a continuous 4-hour period.
- Use only dampened rock breakers and/or "city" rock breakers to minimise the impacts associated with rock breaking works.

#### 5.3.2 Vibration Monitoring

As required in Conditions B42 and C49, vibration monitoring must be provided to the Transport for NSW (TfNSW) Infrastructure, see below.



Condition B42:

- B42. Prior to the commencement of any construction works or any preparatory, demolition or excavation works, whichever is the earlier, the following documentation must be provided for the review and endorsement of TfNSW:
  - (a) final geo-technical and structural report / drawings. Geotechnical reports should include any potential impact on the light rail corridor located adjacent to the subject development site, easement and substratum;
  - (b) final construction methodology with construction details pertaining to structural support during excavation or ground penetration;
  - (c) details of the vibration and movement monitoring system that will be in place before excavation commences;
  - (d) final cross sectional drawings showing ground surface, rail tracks, sub-soil profile, proposed basement excavation and structural design of sub-ground support adjacent to the Rail Corridor located adjacent to the subject development site. Cross sectional drawings should also include the accurate RL depths and horizontal distances from assets (tracks, overhead lines, structures and cables) to the nearest point of excavation or ground penetration works. All measurements are to be verified by a Registered Surveyor; and
  - (e) detailed survey plan with location of services.

Condition C49:

C49. The Applicant must mitigate all noise and vibration during construction to the extent possible and provide vibration monitoring equipment and provide the results to the Sydney Light Rail Operator at intervals required by 11NSW and the Sydney Light Rail Operator, and immediately implement corrective actions in the event that the noise or vibration exceeds acceptable limits.

Therefore, as a minimum vibration monitoring should be provided along the northern boundary of the site adjacent to the TfNSW Light Rail Infrastructure.

Like the methodology outlined for the noise monitoring above, unattended vibration monitoring system should regular feedback with regards to the management levels. Vibration monitoring will target civil and vibration intensive works. In addition, attended vibration measurements may be undertaken from time to time to supplement the unattended monitoring.

The vibration monitoring results will also be accessible by the project team via an online portal and monitored by the project acoustic consultant.

All vibration measurements are to be undertaken in accordance with the methodologies outlined in British Standard 7385-1:1990 Evaluation and measurement for vibration in buildings, DIN V 4150-1 Vibrations in Building; Influence On Persons In Buildings and DIN 4150-1 Effects On Structures.

The monitoring locations would be on a stiff part of the structure (at the foundation) on the side of the structure adjacent to the subject construction works, or in a suitable location at the site boundary.

Unattended monitoring systems will be configured to record the peak vibration levels and to trigger an alarm when predetermined vibration thresholds are exceeded. The thresholds correspond to an "Operator Warning Level" and an "Operator Halt Level", where the Warning Level is 75% of the Halt Level. The Halt Level should be determined based on the vibration criteria for building contents and structure (refer to Section 3).

Exceedance of the "Operator Warning Level" would not require excavation or demolition work to cease, but rather, alerts the site manager to proceed with caution at a reduced force or load.

An exceedance of the "Operator Halt Level" would require the contractor to implement an alternative excavation technique pending further analysis of the vibration frequency content in order to determine any potential exceedance of the criteria.



The location of the monitors will be determined by the location and type of works being undertaken on each site, and will be reviewed monthly, or as work location and type progresses (whichever is first). Due to the extent of works and the complex nature of the project sequence, several monitors will be required throughout the duration of the project.

If an exceedance above the management criteria is identified, an alert will be issued to the project team, who will assess whether it is at a 'Warning' or a 'Halt' level. If it is a 'Halt' level exceedance, the project team will complete a Noise and Vibration Investigation Checklist (see appendix A) to determine the appropriate course of action. A summary of the available alternate mitigation measures is to be provided as part of the monthly report. However, we do note in some cases alternate methodologies may not be available or cannot be implemented due to other project constraints.

### 5.4 John Holland Community and Engagement Management Plan

John Holland has prepared a site-specific *Community and Stakeholder Management Plan* which will manage all community engagement, compliant managements, and stakeholder relationships. To ensure consistency, all community and engagement will be managed as per that plan. Refer to the *John Holland Community and Stakeholder Management Plan*.

### 5.5 Contingency Plans

Contingency plans are required to address noise or vibration problems if excessive levels are measured at surrounding sensitive receivers and/or if justified complaints occur. Such plans include:

- Stop the onsite works.
- Identify the source of the main equipment within specific areas of the site which is producing the most construction noise and vibration at the sensitive receivers; and
- Review the identified equipment and determine if an alternate piece of equipment can be used or the process can be altered.
- In the event an alternate piece of equipment or process can be used, works can re-commence.
- In the event an alternate piece of equipment or process cannot be determined implement a construction assessment to be performed by a suitably qualified acoustic consultant.

The Superintendent shall have access to view the Contractor's noise measurement records on request. The Superintendent may undertake noise monitoring if and when required.

# 5.6 General Mitigation Measures (Australia Standard 2436-2010)

As well as the above project specific noise mitigation controls, AS 2436-2010 "*Guide to Noise and Vibration Control on Construction, Demolition and Maintenance Sites*" sets out numerous practical recommendations to assist in mitigating construction noise emissions. Examples of strategies that could be implemented on the subject project are listed below, including the typical noise reduction achieved, where applicable.

#### 5.6.1 Adoption of Universal Work Practices

- Regular reinforcement (such as at toolbox talks) of the need to minimise noise and vibration.
- Regular identification of noisy activities and adoption of improvement techniques.
- Avoiding the use of portable radios, public address systems or other methods of site communication that may unnecessarily impact upon nearby sensitive receivers.
- Where possible, avoiding the use of equipment that generates impulsive noise.



- Minimising the need for vehicle reversing for example (particularly at night), by arranging for one-way site traffic routes.
- Use of broadband audible alarms on vehicles and elevating work platforms used on site.
- Minimising the movement of materials and plant and unnecessary metal-on-metal contact.
- Minimising truck movements.

#### 5.6.2 Plant and Equipment

- Choosing quieter plant and equipment based on the optimal power and size to most efficiently perform the required tasks.
- Selecting plant and equipment with low vibration generation characteristics, where feasible.
- Operating plant and equipment in the quietest and most efficient manner.

#### 5.6.3 On Site Noise Mitigation

- Maximising the distance between noise activities and noise sensitive land uses.
- Installing purpose-built noise barriers, acoustic sheds and enclosures around static plant.

#### 5.6.4 Work Scheduling

- Providing respite periods which could include restricting very noisy activities to time periods that least affect the nearby noise sensitive locations, restricting the number of nights that after-hours work is conducted near residences or by determining any specific requirements.
- Scheduling work to coincide with non-sensitive periods.
- Planning deliveries and access to the site to occur quietly and efficiently and organising parking only within designated areas located away from the sensitive receivers.
- Optimising the number of deliveries to the site by amalgamating loads where possible and scheduling arrivals within designated hours.
- Including contract conditions that include penalties for non-compliance with reasonable instructions by the principal to minimise noise or arrange suitable scheduling.

#### 5.6.5 Source Noise Control Strategies

Some ways of controlling noise at the source are:

- Where reasonably practical, noisy plant or processes should be replaced by less noisy alternatives.
- Modify existing equipment: Engines and exhausts are typically the dominant noise sources on mobile plant such as cranes, graders, excavators, trucks, etc. In order to minimise noise emissions, residential grade mufflers should be fitted on all mobile plant utilised on site.
- Siting of equipment: locating noisy equipment behind structures that act as barriers, or at the greatest distance from the noise-sensitive area; or orienting the equipment so that noise emissions are directed away from any sensitive areas, to achieve the maximum attenuation of noise.
- Regular and effective maintenance.

#### 5.6.6 Miscellaneous Comments

Deliveries should be undertaken, where possible, during standard construction hours.



Maximise hammer penetration (and reduce blows) by using sharp hammer tips. Keep stocks of sharp profiles at site and monitor the profiles in use.

"As per Consent Condition C13, where practicable, the use of "quackers" will be used to ensure noise impacts on surrounding noise sensitive receivers are minimised. This will not be implemented where it is deemed the use of quackers (as opposed to standard vehicle notification devices) would compromise the safety of construction staff or members of the public.

No public address system should be used on site (except for the use by emergency systems).



# **6** CONCLUSION

Pulse White Noise Acoustics (PWNA) has been engaged by John Holland Group Pty Ltd to prepare a Construction Noise and Vibration Management Sub Plan (CNVMSP) for the construction of the new Sydney Children's Hospital Stage 1 and Minderoo Children's Comprehensive Caner Centre (SCH1 & MCCCC) as part of the Randwick Campus Redevelopment (RCR).

This CNVMSP has been prepared to satisfy the requirements of Condition B18 of the Consent given in the Schedule 2 of the Development Consent issued for Application No. SSD 10831778, dated 17<sup>th</sup> December 2021.

An assessment of noise and vibration impacts from the required processes to be undertaken during the construction period of the project (including excavation and construction) has been undertaken and suitable treatments, management controls, perioding measurements and community engagement has been detailed in this report.

Providing the recommendations in this report are included in the construction of the site, compliance with the relevant EPA's Interim Construction Noise Guideline Objectives and 22 of the projects *Conditions of Consent* can be achieved.

For any additional information please do not hesitate to contact the person below.

Regards

Matthew Furlong Senior Acoustic Engineer Pulse White Noise Acoustics

-PWNA-

# **APPENDIX A: ACOUSTIC GLOSSARY**

The following is a brief description of the acoustic terminology used in this report:

Ambient Sound	The totally encompassing sound in a given situation at a given time, usually composed of sound from all sources near and far.	
Audible Range	The limits of frequency which are audible or heard as sound. The normal ear in young adults detects sound having frequencies in the region 20 Hz to 20 kHz, although it is possible for some people to detect frequencies outside these limits.	
Character, acoustic	The total of the qualities making up the individuality of the noise. The pitch or shape of a sound's frequency content (spectrum) dictate a sound's character.	
Decibel [dB]	The level of noise is measured objectively using a Sound Level Meter. The following are examples of the decibel readings of every day sounds;	
	0dB the faintest sound we can hear	
	30dB a quiet library or in a quiet location in the country	
	45dB typical office space. Ambience in the city at night	
	60dB Martin Place at lunch time	
	70dB the sound of a car passing on the street	
	80dB loud music played at home	
	90dB the sound of a truck passing on the street	
	100dB the sound of a rock band	
	115dB limit of sound permitted in industry	
	120dB deafening	
dB(A)	<i>A-weighted decibels</i> The ear is not as effective in hearing low frequency sounds as it is hearing high frequency sounds. That is, low frequency sounds of the same dB level are not heard as loud as high frequency sounds. The sound level meter replicates the human response of the ear by using an electronic filter which is called the "A" filter. A sound level measured with this filter switched on is denoted as dB(A). Practically all noise is measured using the A filter. The sound pressure level in dB(A) gives a close indication of the subjective loudness of the noise.	
Frequency	Frequency is synonymous to <i>pitch</i> . Sounds have a pitch which is peculiar to the nature of the sound generator. For example, the sound of a tiny bell has a high pitch and the sound of a bass drum has a low pitch. Frequency or pitch can be measured on a scale in units of Hertz or Hz.	
Loudness	A rise of 10 dB in sound level corresponds approximately to a doubling of subjective loudness. That is, a sound of 85 dB is twice as loud as a sound of 75 dB which is twice as loud as a sound of 65 dB and so on	
LMax	The maximum sound pressure level measured over a given period.	
LMin	The minimum sound pressure level measured over a given period.	
L1	The sound pressure level that is exceeded for 1% of the time for which the given sound is measured.	
L10	The sound pressure level that is exceeded for 10% of the time for which the given sound is measured.	
L90	The level of noise exceeded for 90% of the time. The bottom 10% of the sample is the $L_{90}$ noise level expressed in units of dB(A).	
Leq	The "equivalent noise level" is the summation of noise events and integrated over a selected period of time.	
dB (A)	'A' Weighted overall sound pressure level	



Sound Pressure Level, LP dB	A measurement obtained directly using a microphone and sound level meter. Sound pressure level varies with distance from a source and with changes to the measuring environment. Sound pressure level equals 20 times the logarithm to the base 10 of the ratio of the rms sound pressure to the reference sound pressure of 20 micro Pascals.
Sound Power Level, Lw dB	Sound power level is a measure of the sound energy emitted by a source, does not change with distance, and cannot be directly measured. Sound power level of a machine may vary depending on the actual operating load and is calculated from sound pressure level measurements with appropriate corrections for distance and/or environmental conditions. Sound power levels is equal to 10 times the logarithm to the base 10 of the ratio of the sound power of the source to the reference sound power of 1 picoWatt



# **APPENDIX B: NOISE & VIBRATION INVESIGATION CHECKLIST**



# SCH1/CCCC – Noise & Vibration Investigation Checklist



Pulse White Noise Acoustics (PWNA) and John Holland Group Pty Ltd (JHG) have prepared the following noise and vibration investigation checklist to assist the onsite construction team in investigation any received noise and vibration complaint or identifying an exceedance over the management levels. This checklist should be completed in conjunction with the *SCH1/CCCC – Construction Noise Vibration Management Sub-Plan* prepared by PWNA.

Should any noise and vibration complaint be received, JHG must complete the following steps:

#### Exceedance/Complaint Information

Complaint reference number:..... Date Received: ..... Location of Complaint: ..... Complainant Contact Details:..... **Completed Response** Step Task Pause onsite works 1 Identify the main source(s) construction noise and/or vibration within specific areas of the site which is impacting the most at the 2 sensitive receiver. Review the identified equipment and determine if an alternate piece of equipment 3 can be used or the process can be altered. (If no, skip to step 5) In the event an alternate piece of equipment or process can be used, works can recommence incorporating possible and practical 4 mitigation measures.



 PULSE WHITE NOISE ACOUSTICS
 Level 5, 73 Walker Street, North Sydney NSW 2060

 P 1800 4 PULSE (1800 478 573)
 E info@pwna.com.au
 pwna.com.au
 abN 95 642 886 306



# **APPENDIX C: AUTHOR CURRICULUM VITAE (CV)**

PWN



PWNA

#### Residential

- Acoustic Design for Crown Casino Sydney
- Acoustic Design and Construction Services 130 Elizabeth Street, Sydney (One30Hyde)
- · Acoustic Design and Construction Services Trinity Terraces Rosebery
- · Construction Services 1a Coulson Street, Erskinville
- Construction Services for the Erko Apartments Erskinville
- Construction Services for the Eve Apartments Erskinville
- Acoustic Design 54-56 Riley Street and 1 Crown Lane, Darlinghurst
- Development Application, Acoustic Design and Construction Services New Life Darling Harbour, 495 Harris Street, Ultimo
- Development Application, Acoustic Design and Construction Services Meriton Developments (Mascot, Rosebery, Epping, Parramatta, Pagewood, Bondi, Dee Why, Zetland, Waterloo, North Sydney, Sydney, Macquarie Park)
- Development Application, Acoustic Design and Construction Services Summer Hill Flourmill Stages 1, 2, 3 and 4.
- Acoustic Design and Construction Services Macquarie Park Village
- Acoustic Design and Construction Services Ryde Gardens
- Acoustic Design and Construction Services Tempo Apartments Victoria Road Drummoyne
- · Development Application, Acoustic Design and Construction Services Winston Hills Mall Residential
- Construction Services Presbyterian Aged Care Paddington
- Acoustic Design and Construction Services Wahroonga Nursing Home
- Acoustic Design and Construction Anglicare Castle Hill (ARV)
- Acoustic Design and Construction Cardinal Freeman Village, Ashfield
- Licensed Premises
- Development Application for The Cauliflower Hotel, Waterloo
- Development Application for Christopher Hanna Salon and Bar, 13-15a Bridge Street, Sydney

#### Memberships

• Member of Australian Acoustical Society (M.A.A.S)

Page 2 of 2